# EVALUATING THE EFFECTS OF COVER CROPS ON NITROGEN CYCLING IN THE CENTRAL SANDS

by

Kathryn Anne Ivancic

A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Master of Science

Soil Science and Agroecology

at the UNIVERSITY OF WISCONSIN-MADISON 2016

Approved by:

Dr. Matthew D. Ruark Associate Professor, Department of Soil Science

Date: \_\_\_\_\_

## Acknowledgements

I would like to thank my advisor, Dr. Matthew Ruark, for his direction and commitment to this project and my graduate school learning experience. He spent tireless hours teaching me how to critically think about data, write scientifically, and present this important research story to the world. I am so appreciative for his guidance, pushing me every day to be a better scientist.

I would also like to thank my committee members, Drs. Erin Silva and Francisco Arriaga. Their attention to detail and unique areas of expertise challenged me to look beyond the traditional scope of my research. Thank you to my professors in Soil Science, Statistics, Agronomy, and Agroecology for teaching me the principles of interdisciplinary scientific learning and to Peter Crump for his statistical expertise and guidance. Thank you to my amazing lab mates and especially to our lab scientist, Jaimie West, for her guidance and brain power. Also, without the amazing field crew's attention to detail and brute strength in both years of this study, I would still be collecting and sorting data. Thank you to Mack Naber, Cara Argus, Tegan Mcgillivray, Ryan Curtin, Cody Calkins, Calvin Doiron, Rita Argus, Laura Schulz, Megan Chawner, and John Frame.

Thank you, most of all, to my friends and family. They continue to be my biggest fans no matter what new challenge I face. They keep me grounded with comedic relief and perspective throughout this entire life journey; I am so grateful. ii

Table of Contents	
Acknowledgements	i
Chapter 1: Introduction	1
Chapter 2: Evaluating the Effect of Cover Crops on Sweet Corn Yield	6
Abstract	6
Introduction	7
Materials and Methods	9
Results and Discussion	14
Conclusion	21
Tables and Figures	24
SAS Code	
Bibliography	
Chapter 3: Oat Cover Crop Growth and Influence on Net Nitrogen Mineralization in Sandy Soil	
Abstract	
Introduction	
Materials and Methods	
Results	
Discussion	50
Conclusion	57
Tables and Figures	60
SAS Code	69
Bibliography	73
Chapter 4: Overall Conclusions and Future Work	79

iv

# **Chapter 1: Introduction**

The Central Sands of Wisconsin is one of the leading vegetable production centers in the U.S. The state is the highest producer of snap beans and third highest producer of potatoes, and also ranked third for processing sweet corn in the U.S. (WI 2016 Agricultural Statistics). The region's sandy soils, low organic matter, and clay content require pivot irrigation and nutrient inputs for productive yields. This combination of porous sandy soil and high inputs can result in nutrient leaching into local and national waters. Recommended N rates for optimal yield production in sandy soils in Wisconsin is 67 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> for snap beans, 280 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> for potatoes, and 168 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> for sweet corn. Recommendations are not uniform across states, however, for example for optimal sweet corn production in Michigan the state recommendation is 134 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> and in Minnesota the recommendation is 146 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>, both are lower than Wisconsin's recommendation (Warncke et al., 2005; Rosen and Eliason, 2005).

Agricultural production contributes at least 90% of nitrate contamination to Wisconsin's groundwater (Shaw, 1994) and nitrate contamination has become the top groundwater contaminant in the state (WI groundwater Coordinating Council, 2015). Nitrate-N is a water-soluble form of nitrogen that is regulated in drinking water at 10 mg L<sup>-1</sup> nitrate-N by the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency at (USEPA, 1992). Nitrate contamination is most dangerous for infants, wherein exposure over 10 mg L<sup>-1</sup> can cause Methemoglobinemia or "blue baby syndrome", leading to a reduction in the child's blood oxygen levels. Travelling beyond regional boundaries, nitrate contamination is a risk for national waterways as well.

Central Sands' drainage feeds into the surface waters of the Mississippi River Basin, impacting ecosystems hundreds of miles away. Nitrogen loading from agricultural production is estimated to provide at least 65% of the total N contributing to oxygen depletion and hypoxic conditions in the Gulf of Mexico (Justic et al. 1995; Burkart and James 1999; Goolsby et al. 1999). In 2105 the hypoxic zone in the Gulf of Mexico was the size of Connecticut and Rhode Island combined (16,760 square kilometers), three times larger than the 2001 approved EPA taskforce goal (5,000 square kilometers) (Louisiana Marine Consortium, 2015). As nitrate contamination grows in the Gulf, researchers work to reduce impact and optimize nutrient management practices in agricultural systems.

Biological control of nutrient cycling with cover crops has the potential to reduce N rate and leaching while maintaining optimal yields in agricultural systems. Leguminous cover crops contain high amounts of N, have low C:N, and release fixed N quickly. Typical release of 50% of legume N occurs within four weeks of termination and releases of the rest by approximately 10 weeks (Stute and Posner 1995; Lupwayi and Soon 2015). This relatively quick release of N can be taken up by the crop and reduce N rate. Additionally, legume cover crops can impact soil microclimates, reducing soil heat and moisture stress (Thiessen Martens et al. 2001). In fine-textured soils, clay particles and organic matter bind to soil nitrate mineralized from legume cover crops, reducing leaching potential (Kraft and Stites 2003). On course-textured sandy soils, legume cover crops are not bound in the soil profile and have greater potential for N loss beyond the root zone before cash crop uptake (Cherr et al., 2006; Parr et al., 2011). In the Central Sands, West et al. (2016) measured no N credit from spring planted field pea. Also on a sandy soil, Cherr et al. (2006) documented no reduction in optimal N rate after three different legume cover crops. Speedy decomposition of leguminous cover crops depends greatly on climatic conditions and cover crop nutrient composition; species selection is specific to each environment.

Grass cover crops have higher C:N and lower N content than legumes, requiring soil N for decomposition, potentially competing with cash crop N uptake and mineralizing more slowly than legumes (Snapp et al., 2005; Kaspar et al., 2012). However, in the Central Sands Bundy and Andraski (2005) measured sweet corn yield benefit and reduction in economic optimum N rate from fall planted rye cover crop. Similarly, Gentile et al. (2009) measured a change in N transformation with the combined use of N fertilizer and high C:N organic residues. Grass cover crops are also used for reduction of residual soil N leaching following cash crop harvest. A meta-analysis of non-leguminous cover crop studies reported a 70% reduction in leaching potential with grass cover crops compared to fallow (Tonitto et al., 2006). However, leaching reduction potential is closely related to soil type and biomass production (Kaspar et al., 2012). In the Central Sands grass cover crops are most commonly used to combat wind erosion, however, cover crop variety and climatic conditions have potential to alter soil N transformations.

Understanding the rate at which cover crop organic N mineralizes into plant available nitrogen is critical for optimizing N efficiency and minimizing losses. N transformations vary according to environmental conditions, microbial community, moisture content and flow, soil microclimate, and management practices that are not represented in the laboratory setting (Binkley and Hart, 1989). Therefore, in-situ N mineralization measurement techniques are arguably more reliable than laboratory. Various in-situ methods have been used to quantify N transformations, advancing with time. Eno (1960) used buried resin bags, for a more precise technique that combined buried resin bags and PVC columns, DiStefano and Gholz (1986) and Brye et al. (2002) quantified soil volume and with mineralization measurements. Gentile et al. (2009) used the <sup>15</sup>N tracer method to document N immobilization in combined, high carbon to nitrogen ratio organic residues and mineral N fertilizer treatments. In this study we used a modified version of the buried resin bag in PVC column procedure of Brye et al. (2002). This method is more cost effective than the <sup>15</sup>N tracer method and soil column volume allows for field-scale quantification of mineralization.

Through quantification of N mineralization after oat cover crop in sandy soils and sweet corn yield impact following oat and legume cover crops, we learn of the potential for biological N control through cover cropping in the Central Sands region.

To further understand cover crop impact on sweet corn production this study quantified mineralization of spring planted oat in sandy soil and evaluated spring planted oat and legume cover crop potential for sweet corn nitrogen credit. Specific study objectives were to: (i) quantify spring-planted cover crop growth and N uptake, (ii) determine the effect of oat cover crop and N fertilizer on in-situ N-mineralization and seasonal PAN, (iii) determine the effect of spring planted cover crops on sweet corn yield.

# Chapter 2: Evaluating the Effect of Cover Crops on Sweet Corn Yield Abstract

Spring-planted cover crops in the upper Midwestern United States (U.S.) may provide a nitrogen benefit to subsequent sweet corn crops in fields where late fall-harvested crops limit the use of fall-planted cover crops. The objectives of this study were to measure spring-planted cover crop growth and nitrogen (N) uptake and subsequent effect on sweet corn (Zea mays L.) yield. Conducted across two growing seasons at the University of Wisconsin Hancock Agricultural Research Station in the Central Sands region of Wisconsin, the experimental design was a randomized complete block, split-plot design with five cover crop whole-plot treatments (chickling vetch (Vicia villosa), berseem clover (Trifolium alexandrinum), oat (Avena sativa) + berseem clover, oat, and no cover) and six split–plot N-rate treatments (0, 56, 112, 168, 224 and 280 kg-N ha<sup>-1</sup>). Cover crop biomass and N uptake varied greatly between seasons, most likely due to differences in accumulation of growing degree days in the spring. In both study years, cover crops did not affect the agronomic optimal N rate (AONR) for sweet corn. These findings suggest that regardless of cover crop biomass production, N from spring-planted cover crops is not available for sweet corn crop uptake in this region on its irrigated sandy soils.

### Introduction

Wisconsin is the third largest sweet corn producing state in the U.S. (Wisconsin 2014 Agricultural Statistics), with the majority of the state's sweet corn production produced under pivot irrigation in the sandy soils of the Central Sand region. In this region, the recommended nitrogen application rate for sweet corn production is 168 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> for irrigated sands with less than 2% soil organic matter (Laboski and Peters, 2012). This management system, with significant quantities of readily-mineralizable N on highly leaching soils, contributes, at least partially, to elevated nitrate concentrations in the region's ground water (Kraft et al., 2003). On sandy soils, cover crops can be used to both reduce N leaching (Snapp et al., 2005) and supply N to the cash crop, allowing for the potential mitigation of N leaching from these systems while retaining N for the cash crop, lowering economically optimal N rates in these systems (Bundy and Andraski, 2005).

With cash crops occupying fields for the majority of the growing season, cover crops tend to be limited to grasses (typically cereal rye (Secale cereale) or oat) planted in late fall to minimize wind erosion. In fields where cash crops are not harvested until late October, such as field corn (Zea mays) or soybeans (Glycine max), farmers are limited to planting spring-seeded cover crops. Sweet corn is a 90-day crop and can be planted from early May through early July. For the sweet corn planted later in the growing season (June and July), there is an opportunity for a spring (March or April) planting of a cover crop, which allows adequate time for cover crops to establish and serve as a supplemental N source due to either sequestration of existing N soil resources or fixation of atmospheric N by legumes.

Past research on nitrogen uptake of cash crops following spring-planted legume and grass cover crops in the Central Sands has reported varying N benefits for sweet corn produced following cover crop integration (West et al., 2016; Andraski and Bundy, 2005). Investigating the potential benefits of field pea (*Pisum sativum*) as a spring-seeded cover crop preceding sweet corn in the Central Sands, West et al. (2016) and Johnson et al. (2012) determined no to minimal N benefit from field pea in this system. In contrast, Andraski and Bundy (2005) determined an N credit in two out of three field seasons from fall-planted oat for field corn in the Central Sands. Therefore, based on these three regionallybased studies, fall-planted grass cover crops are more likely to provide an N credit compared to spring-planted legumes.

Although the aforementioned studies provide a basis to begin to derive cover crop recommendations for this region, several management variables require further investigation. Beyond field pea, other legume cover crops have not been tested for potential biomass production or N contribution to the cash crop production season. Additionally, cover crop termination methods and subsequent effects on N uptake by the cash crop have not been studied. West et al. (2016) and Johnson et al. (2012) both terminated the field pea cover crop through mechanical tillage and/or cultivation. These aggressive termination techniques, incorporating residue into the soil, may have hastened the mineralization of N present in the cover crop biomass. Thus, optimal cover crop management practices for cropping systems of the Central Sands remain to be determined, particularly as related to selection of spring-planted species (grasses and legumes) and termination method (chemical versus mechanical). The goal of the study was to determine the nitrogen credit of spring-planted grass and legume cover crops for sweet corn on irrigated sand. Specific study objectives were to: (i) measure spring-planted cover crop growth and N uptake and (ii) determine the impact of spring planted cover crops on sweet corn yield.

### **Materials and Methods**

#### Site Description and Experimental Design

A two-year study was conducted in 2014 and 2015 at the University of Wisconsin, Hancock Agricultural Research Station (HARS) (latitude: 44°8′23″ N; longitude: 89°31′23″ W; elevation: 328 m) on and overhead-irrigated Plainfield loamy sand soil (mixed, mesic Typic Udipsamments). The 2012 fall soil test for the 2014 field indicated 6.5 pH, 0.9% organic matter (OM), 89 mg phosphorus (P) kg<sup>-1</sup>, and 66 mg potassium (K) kg<sup>-1</sup>. The 2013 fall soil test for the 2015 field indicated 6.5 pH, 0.9% OM, 121 mg P kg<sup>-1</sup>, and 85 mg K kg<sup>-1</sup>. The experimental design was a randomized complete block split-plot, replicated four times. Whole

9

plot treatments (7.3 m x 27.4 m) were spring-planted oat (OAT), chickling vetch (CV), berseem clover (BC), oat + berseem (O+B) clover and no cover crop (NONE). Split plot treatments (4.6 m x 7.3 m, six corn rows wide) consisted of urea-N fertilizer applications: 0, 56, 112, 168, 224, and 280 kg-N ha<sup>-1</sup>.

The experiment in 2014 followed two years of field corn and in fall 2013, the field received a single tillage pass with a Turbo-Till®, (Great Plains Manufacturing, Inc.; Salina, Kansas) field cultivator at 20 cm depth. In spring 2014, the field received seedbed preparation with three passes of the Turbo-Till®, followed by one pass with a 20 cm Brillion™ (Landoll Corporation; Marysville, Kansas) soil finisher. In study year 2015, the experiment followed a soybean-potato rotation, with no tillage in fall 2014. Cover crop seedbed preparation in 2015 consisted of one pass with the Turbo-Till® field cultivator at 20 cm depth and 112 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> potash (0-0-60).

Cover crop was drill seeded with the Oliver-Superior No. 64<sup>®</sup> Grain Drill on 21 April 2014 and on 16 April 2015. Seeding rates were 134 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> for oat (variety not stated in 2014, 'Saber' in 2015), 67 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> for chickling vetch ('AC Greenfix'), 13 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> for berseem clover (variety not stated in 2014; 'Balady 1' in 2015), and the combined treatment was 67 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> for oat and 11 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> berseem clover. Chickling vetch was inoculated with 'N-Dure<sup>TM'</sup> (Verdesian; Cary, North Carolina) and berseem with Nitragin<sup>®</sup> Gold (Novozymes; River Falls, Wisconsin). Cover crop seeds were obtained from Albert Lea Seed (Albert Lea, Minnesota) both years of the study.

Cover crop was terminated on 10 June 2014 with Credit Extra<sup>®</sup> (Nufarm Americas Inc.; Alsip, Illinois; active ingredient (a.i.) 2.3% glyphosate, mixed with nonionic 80/20 surfactant, and ammonium sulfate (AMS, 21-0-0-24S, 1.2 L ha<sup>-1</sup>)). Chickling vetch plots were also treated with 2,4 D Amine 4, (Loveland Products Inc.; Greenley, Colorado, a.i. 46.5% dimethylamine salt of 2,4-Dichlorophenoxyacetic acid) and Parallel® Plus Herbicide (Makhteshim Agan of North America, Inc.; Raleigh, North Carolina, a.i. atrazine 2-chloro-4-ethylamino-6isopropylamino-s-triazine and metolachlor 2-chloro-N-acetamide) on 16 June 2014. Chickling vetch plots received their last herbicide treatment on 31 July 2014 of Laudis<sup>®</sup> (Bayer CropScience LP; Research Triangle Park, North Carolina, a.i. 34.5% tembotrione 2-cyclohexanedione mixed with AMS and methylated seed oil) on 31 July 2014. In the 2015 season, all cover crops were terminated 12 June 2015 with an application of Mad Dog Plus<sup>®</sup> (Loveland Products Inc.; Greenley, Colorado, a.i. 41% glyphosate mixed with, nonionic 80/20 surfactant, and AMS). The oat cover crop stand required surface cultivation with an M&W<sup>®</sup> 10' Dyna-Drive<sup>®</sup> (Alamo Group Inc.; Seguin, TX) on 16 June 2015 and a second herbicide application [Parallel<sup>®</sup> (Atrazine) (1.6 L ha<sup>-1</sup>)] on 19 June 2015 for complete cover crop termination.

Sweet corn ('DMC 21-84', Del Monte Foods Hybrid Yellow Sweet Corn Seed) was planted on 13 June 2014 and 19 June 2015 with a John Deere Max Emerge<sup>™</sup> (Deere & Company; Olathe, Kansas) 2 four-row planter at a seeding density of 24,500 plants ha<sup>-1</sup>. Six rows were planted per plot at 28.5 cm row spacing and starter fertilizer (10-20-20-4S-2Ca+micronutrients) was applied at planting (224 kg ha<sup>-1</sup>). Urea-N fertilizer was hand applied at 56 kg-N ha<sup>-1</sup> during the V4 sweet corn growth stage and 56 kg-N ha<sup>-1</sup>, 112 kg ha<sup>-1</sup>, 168 kg-N ha<sup>-1</sup>, and 224 kg-N ha<sup>-1</sup> at the V8 growth stage. Fertilizer was irrigated within 24 hours of application in 2014 and on the same day of application in 2015. Irrigation, insecticide, and herbicide were applied to the sweet corn as needed.

### Sample Collection and Analysis

Precipitation and daily air temperatures (maximum and minimum) measurements were recorded at HARS (Hancock Research Station-UW Extension AG Weather) and were used to calculate growing degree day accumulation for both the cover crop and sweet corn growing seasons and were calculated as: Growing Degree Days °C (GDD) = [(T°C<sub>(Daily MAX)</sub>+ T°C<sub>(Daily MIN)</sub>)/2]/T<sub>BASE</sub> Where if the daily maximum temperature >30° was set equal to 30° and if the daily minimum temperature <10° was set equal to 10°. T<sub>BASE</sub> is the base temperature for the organism, where sweet corn T<sub>BASE</sub> = 10° and oat T<sub>BASE</sub> = 5.5°.

Cover crop stand counts and above ground biomass (AGB) were collected on 10 June 2014 and 19 June 2015, with three samples collected per whole plot from a 0.37 m<sup>2</sup> area in 2014 and a 0.14 m<sup>2</sup> area in 2015. Cover crop biomass samples were dried in a 60°C forced-air dryer for one week, mechanically ground using a 0.5 mm sieve, and stored in plastic vials until analysis. Nitrogen content of cover crop biomass was determined by re-drying samples for at least 24 hours prior to analysis, with total carbon (C) and total nitrogen determined using flash combustion (Thermo Fisher Scientific Flash EA 1112 NC Analyzer, Thermo Fisher Scientific Inc., Waltham, MA). Sweet corn was harvested at maturity (90 DAP in 2014 and 89 DAP in 2015) on 11 September 2014 and 11 September 2015. Yield was determined as both fresh weight yield (Mg ha<sup>-1</sup>) and ear yield (as thousand ears per hectare) by harvesting marketable ears in rows three and four of each six-row plot. Ears were counted and immediately weighed (unhusked) in the field for fresh weight yield calculation.

#### Statistical Analysis

Statistical analysis was completed using SAS (Statistical Analysis System, version 9.2, SAS Institute, Cary, NC). Cover crop biomass, C yield, N yield, and C:N ratio were analyzed by year using Proc MIXED, with blocks as a random effect. For sweet corn yields, each study year was evaluated separately and analysis of variance (ANOVA) was conducted to determine significant effects of cover crop and N-rate (Proc MIXED) with blocks (cover crop treatment) as random effects. To determine agronomic optimal N rate (AONR) by cover crop treatment by year N response data were fit to linear, linear-plateau, quadratic, and quadraticplateau using Proc REG and Proc NLIN. The N rate response data were visually inspected and the model with the largest coefficient of determination (R<sup>2</sup>) value was reported. The AONR is the minimum recommended N rate necessary to achieve the maximum yield.

#### **Results and Discussion**

#### Cover crops

The monthly air temperatures during the 2014 cover crop growing season were 1 to 3°C above 30-year normal temperatures (citation for 30-yr average?) averaging 5°C (1°C above the 30-year normal) in April, 14°C (3°C above the 30year normal) in May, and 20°C (2°C above the 30-year normal) in June. Cover crops were not irrigated and total precipitation was 196 mm from cover crop seeding to termination in 2014.

In 2015, the monthly temperatures during the oat growing season were at or 4°C above 30-year normal temperatures, averaging 8°C in April (at the 30-year normal), 15°C (4 °C above the 30-year normal) in May, and 18°C (4°C above the 30-year normal) in June. Cover crop GDD were higher in 2015 compared to 2014; however, the difference between yearly GDD narrowed by cover crop termination. Total precipitation throughout the 2015 oat growing season was 191 mm.

Cover crop growth, biomass production, and N uptake varied greatly between seasons, with more biomass and N uptake measured in 2015. Compared to 2014, legume cover crop (berseem clover and chickling vetch) AGB was 12-14 times greater in 2015. The 2014 chickling vetch production (258 kg ha<sup>-1</sup>, 12 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>) was below the expected AGB and within expected N-uptake range (339 to 4000 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> and 6 to 161 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>) (Thiessen Marten et al., 2001; Bouman et al., 1993; Buechi et al., 2015; Rinnofner et al., 2008), while production in 2015 (3717 kg ha<sup>-1</sup>, 134 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>) was close to the greatest values previously reported. The C:N ratios of chickling vetch were similar both years of this study (9 in 2014 and 12 in 2015) and to previously reported values (Buechi et al., 2015; Rinnofner et al., 2008). Berseem clover AGB production and N uptake in 2014 (71 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> and 3 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>) was lower than measured berseem and other clover species in the literature (500 to 200 kg ha<sup>-1</sup>) (Fakhari et al. 2015; Parr et al. 2011; Read et al. 2011). Berseem clover AGB production in 2015 (891 kg ha<sup>-1</sup>) and C:N (17) were within the range of values reported in other published studies; however N uptake was lower than expected (20 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>) (Fakhari et al. 2015; Marstorp and Kirchmann,1991; Parr et al. 2011; Read et al. 2011; Snapp et al. 2005). Berseem clover's poor biomass production and N-uptake in both growing seasons suggests that April through May planting dates couple with a June termination date may not allow for the adequate growth in the Central Sands region of Wisconsin.

Oat and combined oat/berseem clover production, also varied greatly between seasons. Oat AGB in 2014 (272 kg ha<sup>-1</sup>) was 21 times lower compared to 2015 (5824 kg ha<sup>-1</sup>) (Table 1) and combined treatment (oat + berseem clover) AGB was 17 times greater than 2015. Oat biomass in both 2014 and 2015 was within range of other studies in the region, from 7 to 91 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> and C:N between 15 and 33 (Andraski and Bundy, 2005; Contrera-Govea and Albrecht, 2005). To varying magnitudes, oat AGB variability has been documented in other upper Midwestern cropping studies. In a Wisconsin-based study, Andraski and Bundy (2005) noted 5-fold differences in oat biomass (590 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> to 3010 kg ha<sup>-1</sup>) between years for their fall planted and winter killed cover crop. Also in Wisconsin, Contreras-Govea and Albrecht (2005) measured spring-planted oat biomass with a mean weight of 7700 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> following 77 days of growth (mid-April to late October). Pro-rated, this values corresponds with the biomass accumulation during the 2015 field season of this study (100 kg AGB ha<sup>-1</sup> day<sup>-1</sup>).

Combined oat and berseem clover treatment in both 2014 and 2015 had the greatest AGB (333 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> in 2014 and 5864 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> in 2015) and N uptake (9 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> in 2014 and 140 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> in 2015) of all cover crops, falling within the range of reported values for combined grass and legume AGB measurements in published literature (177 to 6175 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> and 60 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> to 115 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>) (T. Rinnofner et al. 2008; Parr et al. 2011).

#### Sweet corn

Mean monthly air temperatures during the 2014 sweet corn growing season deviated from -5 to 2°C around the 30-year normal temperatures, averaging 20°C in June (2°C above the 30-year normal), 19°C in July (1°C below the 30-year normal), 20°C in August (2°C below the 30-year normal), and 15°C in August (5°C below the 30-year normal). GDD were higher than those in 2015, accumulating 891 GDD in 2014. Total accumulated water (precipitation 272 mm + irrigation 276 mm) throughout the sweet corn growing season was 548 mm.

In the 2015 sweet corn growing season mean monthly air temperatures deviated -3 to 1°C around the 30-year normal temperatures, averaging 18°C in June (at the 30-year normal), 21°C in July (1°C above the 30-year normal), 19°C in August (3°C below the 30-year normal), and 18°C in August (2°C below the 30-year normal). Total accumulated GDD were 845 in 2015 and total accumulated water (precipitation 264 mm + irrigation 256 mm) throughout the 2015 sweet corn growing season was 519 mm.

Sweet corn yields were evaluated separately between ear yield (1000 ear ha<sup>-1</sup>) and fresh weight yield (Mg ha<sup>-1</sup>) in both 2014 and 2015 and were standardized to the same plant density (9,720 plants ha<sup>-1</sup>)). Analysis of variance shows that applied nitrogen rate significantly impacted sweet corn yield in both 2014 and 2015 (p< 0.05). There was an interaction effect between cover crop treatment and N rate in study year 2014 (p< 0.05) (Table 2).

In 2014, sweet corn ear yield responses to increasing N applications on BC, CV, and NONE treatments were quadratic (Figure 1), with AONRs at or near the highest N rate used in this study (280 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>). Sweet corn ear yield responses in 2014 to OAT and O+B were linear (Figure 2). In the same year,

sweet corn fresh weight yield responses to all treatments were linear, but with CV and NONE plateauing at N rates of 171 and 148 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> (Figures 1 & 2). In 2015, sweet corn ear yield responses to all cover crop treatments were quadratic, with AONRs of 215, 216, 221,259, and 269 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> for NONE, OAT, OAT+B, CV, and BC, respectively (Figures 3 & 4). Sweet corn fresh weight yield responses to N in 2015 were linear to 121, 136, 138, and 138 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> for NONE, OAT, OAT+B, and BC, respectively. Sweet corn fresh weight yield response to N following CV in 2015 was quadratic (AONR = 280 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>) (Figure 3). In both 2014 and 2015, regardless of biomass accumulation differences, neither year saw an N credit from the cover crop and N-rate treatments. In both study years, each treatment combination had a higher AONR as compared to the control; therefore, mineralized N from the cover crops did not affect sweet corn yield regardless of N rate. In spite of cover crop seasonal production differences, cover crops did not provide a nitrogen benefit for sweet corn yield.

Yield response to cover crops in both years had a coefficient of determination ( $R^2$ ) above 0.5 except for the 2014 chickling vetch treatment (ear yield  $R^2 = 0.39$  and fresh weight yield  $R^2 = 0.66$ ), which was caused by higher sweet corn yield in 0 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> treatments across all blocks, compared to 56 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>. In 2014, chickling vetch required two additional herbicide applications after sweet corn planting; this extra biomass accumulation was not measured though it is possible that it competed with sweet corn growth or contributed to an

unmeasured interaction that reduced yields. In order to determine a more realistic agronomic optimal N rate and a stronger relationship between chickling vetch treatment and yield response, regression analysis was completed a second time, removing 0 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> data points from the analysis. Quadratic ( $R^2 = 0.92$ ) and linear-plateau ( $R^2 = 0.93$ ) models were fit to the fresh weight yield data and adjusted agronomic optimal N rates of 217 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> (fresh weight yield = 13 Mg ha<sup>-1</sup>) and 77 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> (fresh weight yield = 11 Mg ha<sup>-1</sup>) were determined. Sweet corn ear yield data with 0 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> data points removed was also fit to quadratic  $(R^2 = 0.83)$  and linear-plateau  $(R^2 = 0.82)$  models, determining adjusted agronomic optimal N rates of 226 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> (ear yield = 49,000 ears ha<sup>-1</sup>) and 126 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> (ear yield = 45,000 ears ha<sup>-1</sup>). Upon removal of the 0-N data points, the newly adjusted 2014 chickling vetch agronomic optimal N rates fluctuated above and below the no cover treatments' (AONR = 148 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> at 10 Mg ha<sup>-1</sup> fresh weight yield and AONR = 279 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> at 44,000 ears ha<sup>-1</sup>). Agronomic optimum N rate for fresh weight yield determined by linear-plateau regression was lower than the control, however with similar R<sup>2</sup> values quadratic regression of the same data determined a greater agronomic optimal N rate. Regarding regression of the ear yield data, both regression models determined lower agronomic optimum N rate values than the control. This inconsistency in agronomic optimum N rate across regression analysis could be attributed to the variable mean values for Nrates 168 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> (12 Mg ha<sup>-1</sup> & 48,000 ears ha<sup>-1</sup>), 224 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> (11 Mg ha<sup>-1</sup> &

38,000 ears ha<sup>-1</sup>), and 280 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> (12 Mg ha<sup>-1</sup> & 50,000 ears ha<sup>-1</sup>) in the 2014 chickling vetch treatment. Variability in the 2014 chickling vetch dataset is responsible for low R<sup>2</sup> values (quadratic regression) and is potentially better described by higher order polynomial regression (fourth order R<sup>2</sup> = 0.99 & AONR = 151 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>), accounting for the dataset's abnormal peaks and valleys.

These findings are consistent with previous work comparing sweet corn yield benefit of leguminous cover crops in sandy soils. Johnson et al. (2012) measured minimal N benefit from spring-planted field pea cover crop in the Central Sands and West et al. (2016) reported no nitrogen credit from springplanted field pea also in the Central Sands. In the warm-temperate environment of Florida, Cherr et al. (2007) documented no sweet corn yield benefit from fallplanted white vetch in sandy soil. Parr et al. (2011) also determined no N credit from legumes (berseem clover, red clover, or crimson clover) on sandy soils of North Carolina. Thus, our findings agree with other studies on leguminous cover crops, suggesting rapid mineralization in sandy soil and subsequent leaching of plant available N beyond the root zone prevent N benefit to sweet corn crop.

We did not determine an N credit with oat cover crop, but higher yields were obtained at higher N rates compared to no cover crop The N benefits of grass cover crops and combined grass + legume cover crop treatments are not clearly defined in the literature. Andraski and Bundy (2005) measured a reduction in economic optimum N rate in two out of three study years following fall-planted oat cover crop in sandy soil. Also in sandy soils, Parr et al. (2011) measured no N benefit of combined grass and legume biculture cover crop treatments; however Sainju et al. (2005) did measure an N benefit from biculture a cover crop treatment to the subsequent crop. On a silt loam, Stute et al. (1995) documented an N benefit from an oat/legume-corn rotation. Thus, prior studies do not clearly corroborate our findings: that spring-planted oat cover crop provided zero N-credit to the subsequent sweet corn crop, but did provide a yield benefit at higher N-rates.

## Conclusion

Legume and grass spring-planted cover crop treatments did not reduce optimal N rate for sweet corn production in sandy soil, regardless of biomass produced during the cover crop growing season. However, slight gains in sweet corn yield were obtained following a cover crop at higher rates of applied N. Berseem clover, as a single species or part of a cover crop mix, is not recommended as a cover crop in this system because of low productivity. Chickling vetch may also be problematic when grown as a spring-sown cover crop in the Central Sands, as termination required additional chemical applications or mechanical tillage as compared to the other cover crops trialed. The existing, underlying concern of farmers regarding the integration of springseeded cover crops into the cropping systems of the Central Sands was realized in in 2014, where cover crop growth was slow and little biomass was produced. It is not clear that growers will be able to obtain a consistent cover crop when spring seeding in this region.

While this study focused on the role of spring-seeded cover crops on nitrogen availability to the subsequent cash crop, it also provides greater understanding of the broader impacts of cover crops planted in this region for other ecosystem services, specifically mitigation of the impacts of wind erosion. If possible within the season constraints of the typical crop rotations in Central Wisconsin, farmers will establish fall planted cover crops, often cereal rye, in field corn and soybean, allowing for adequate cover to reliably control wind erosion in the spring. Concerns exist that higher amounts of biomass from a grass cover crop may lead to a reduction in available N to the subsequent cash crops. However, this study demonstrated that large amounts of biomass from a grass cover crop in the spring displayed no negative effects on yield or optimum N rate. Thus, the use of cover crops integrating the multifunctional strategy of a conservation management practice will not affect production of sweet corn in this region. The future of N management research in these systems should focus on improved nitrogen use efficiency through in-season N application, working towards optimal N rate reductions.

# **Tables and Figures**

**TABLE 1** Cover crop dry matter biomass and nitrogen uptake at Hancock Agricultural Research Station in 2014 and 2015. Cover crops abbreviations are: BC=berseem clover, CV=chickling vetch, O+B=oat and berseem clover, and OAT=oat.

	2014					2015				
Cover Crop	Plant Pop. <sup>a</sup>	Biomass	Total C	Total N	C:N	Plant Pop.	Biomass	Total C	Total N	C:N
	1000 plants ha <sup>-1</sup>	kg ha-1	kg C ha <sup>-1</sup>	kg N ha <sup>-1</sup>	%	1000 plants ha <sup>-1</sup>	kg ha-1	kg C ha-1	kg N ha <sup>-1</sup>	%
BC	1,050	71 (17) <sup>b</sup>	31 (8)	3 (0.8)	11 (0.6)	3,250	891 (678)	353 (273)	20 (16)	17 (1.4)
CV	260	258 (82)	108 (96)	12 (3)	9 (0.3)	2,090	3717 (850)	1567 (369)	134 (24)	12 (0.6)
0+B	1,920 (0) 970 (B)	333 (85)	137 (36)	9(3)	15 (1.2)	8,820 (O) 3,070 (B)	5864 (1842)	2430 (774)	140 (59)	18 (3)
OAT	4,690	272 (40)	112 (14)	6 (0.6)	18 (0.7)	13,310	5824 (845)	2419 (331)	119 (30)	20 (4)

<sup>*a*</sup>Target plant population was 4,409,000 plants ha<sup>-1</sup> for BC, 3,274,000 plants ha<sup>-1</sup> for CV, 2,015,000 + 3,674,000 plants ha<sup>-1</sup> for O+B respectively, and 4,030,000 plants ha<sup>-1</sup> for OAT.

<sup>*b*</sup>Number in parenthesis indicates standard deviation.

24

	Mean Yield						
		2014	2015				
Treatment	Mg ha <sup>-1</sup>	1000 Ears ha <sup>-1</sup>	Mg ha <sup>-1</sup>	1000 Ears ha <sup>-1</sup>			
Cover Crop							
Berseem Clover	7.45a	30.9a	14.7a	46.0a			
Chickling Vetch	8.47a	35.3a	15.7a	47.1a			
Oat + Berseem Clover	6.77a	30.0a	14.3a	44.4a			
Oat	5.48a	25.6a	14.1a	47.0a			
No Cover	6.36a	26.5a	13.2a	43.0a			
N rate, kg ha <sup>-1</sup>							
0	1.85a	11.2a	1.67a	7.09a			
56	1.44a	8.02a	6.76b	26.0b			
112	6.30a	27.5b	18.0c	55.8c			
168	10.1b	40.6c	19.3c	58.3c			
224	10.8b	41.6c	19.2c	60.8c			
280	11.5b	48.5c	22.0c	64.1c			
Source of variation			<u>P value</u>				
Cover Crop	0.0005	0.0785	0.3022	0.3459			
N rate	<.0001	<.0001	<.0001	<.0001			
Cover Crop*N rate	0.0235	0.0039	0.6263	0.4413			

**TABLE 2** Sweet corn fresh yield ANOVA results as affected by cover crop and N rate at Hancock Agricultural Research Station in 2014 and 2015. Analysis conducted by year.



**FIGURE 1** Sweet corn agronomic optimal N rate (AONR) as determined by regression modeling following each cover crop treatment ( berseem clover (BC), chickling vetch (CV), no cover crop (NONE)) and nitrogen (N) rate reported as ear yield (1000 ears ha<sup>-1</sup>) (top) and fresh weight yield (Mg ha<sup>-1</sup>) (bottom), Hancock, WI, 2014.



**FIGURE 2** Sweet corn agronomic optimal N rate (AONR) as determined by regression modeling following each cover crop treatment (berseem clover (BC), chickling vetch (CV), no cover crop (NONE)) and nitrogen (N) rate reported as ear yield (1000 ears ha<sup>-1</sup>) (top) and fresh weight yield (Mg ha<sup>-1</sup>) (bottom), Hancock, WI, 2014.



**FIGURE 3** Sweet corn agronomic optimal N rate (AONR) as determined by regression modeling following each cover crop treatment (berseem clover (BC), chickling vetch (CV), no cover crop (NONE)) and nitrogen (N) rate reported as ear yield (1000 ears ha<sup>-1</sup>) (top) and fresh weight yield (Mg ha<sup>-1</sup>) (bottom), Hancock, WI, 2015.


**FIGURE 4** Sweet corn agronomic optimal N rate (AONR) as determined by regression modeling following each cover crop treatment (berseem clover (BC), chickling vetch (CV), no cover crop (NONE)) and nitrogen (N) rate reported as ear yield (1000 ears ha<sup>-1</sup>) (top) and fresh weight yield (Mg ha<sup>-1</sup>) (bottom), Hancock, WI, 2015.

### **SAS Code**

## Yield

```
data CC2014;
input cc $ nrt blk yield;
datalines;
proc glimmix data=CC2014 plots=studentpanel;
    class blk cc nrt;
    model yield = cc nrt cc*nrt;
    random blk;
lsmeans cc/diff;
lsmeans cc*nrt/diff;
run;
proc sort; by blk cc nrt;
proc print;
run;
```

## **Yield Regression**

```
proc print data=yield;
data b; set yield;
N = NRate;
N2 = N*N;
proc print data=b;
DATA REG; SET b;
PROC REG;
MODEL Yield=N;
PROC REG;
MODEL Yield=N N2;
OUTPUT OUT=X RESIDUAL=R;
PROC NLIN;
PARMS B0=8 B1=0.44 KNOT=100;
AGEPLUS=MAX (N - KNOT, 0);
MODEL Yield = B0 + B1*N - B1*AGEPLUS;
OUTPUT OUT=B PREDICTED=YP RESIDUAL=RR;
Proc Plot;
plot yield*n yp*n='*' /overlay;
plot rr*n;
run;
PROC NLIN;
PARMS A=8 B=0.44 C=-.0015;
NO=-145*B/C;
DB=-.5/C;
DC=.5*B/C**2;
IF N<NO THEN DO;
MODEL Yield=A+B*N+C*N*N;
DER.A=1;
DER.B=N;
DER.C=N*N;
END;
ELSE DO;
MODEL Yield=A+B*N0+C*N0*N0;
```

```
DER.A=1;
DER.B=N0+B*DB+ 2*C*N0*DB;
DER.C= B*DC+N0*N0+2*C*N0*DC;
END;
IF _OBS_=1 & _ITER_>0 THEN DO;
PLATEAU=A+B*N0+C*N0*N0;
PUT N0=PLATEAU=;
end;
OUTPUT OUT=b predicted=grainyldp residual=gyresid;
proc plot;
plot Yield*N grainyldp*N='*' / overlay vpos=35;
plot gyresid*n;
run;
```

## **Bibliography**

- Andraski, T. W., and L. G. Bundy. 2005. "Cover Crop Effects on Corn Yield Response to Nitrogen on an Irrigated Sandy Soil." *Agronomy Journal* 97 (4): 1239–44. doi:10.2134/agronj2005.0052.
- Bero, Nicholas J., Matthew D. Ruark, and Birl Lowery. 2016. "Bromide and Chloride Tracer Application to Determine Sufficiency of Plot Size and Well Depth Placement to Capture Preferential Flow and Solute Leaching." *Geoderma* 262 (January): 94–100. doi:10.1016/j.geoderma.2015.08.001.
- Bouman, O. T., J. Looman, A. E. Slinkard, and Ld Bailey. n.d. "PRODUCTIVITY OF 4 ANNUAL LEGUMES AS GREEN MANURE IN DRYLAND CROPPING SYSTEMS." *Agronomy Journal* 85 (5): 1035–43.
- Buechi, Lucie, Claude-Alain Gebhard, Frank Liebisch, Sokrat Sinaj, Hans Ramseier, and Raphael Charles. 2015. "Accumulation of Biologically Fixed Nitrogen by Legumes Cultivated as Cover Crops in Switzerland." *Plant and Soil* 393 (1-2): 163–75. doi:10.1007/s11104-015-2476-7.
- Cherr, C. M., J. M. S. Scholberg, R. McSorley, and O. S. Mbuya. 2007. "Growth and Yield of Sweet Corn Following Green Manure in a Warm Temperate Environment on Sandy Soil." *Journal of Agronomy & Crop Science* 193 (1): 1–9. doi:10.1111/j.1439-037X.2006.00236.x.
- Contreras-Govea, Francisco E., and Kenneth A. Albrecht. 2006. "Forage Production and Nutritive Value of Oat in Autumn and Early Summer." *Crop Science* 46 (6): 2382–86.
- Fakhari, Rasoul, Hassan Khanzade, Ruhangiz Mammadova, Ahmad Tobeh, and Sajad Moharramnezhad. 2015. "Effects of Interseeding Cover Crops and Split Nitrogen Application on Weed Suppression in Forage Maize." *Albanian Journal of Agricultural Sciences* 14 (3): 278–85.
- Hesterman, Ob, Cc Sheaffer, Dk Barnes, We Lueschen, and Jh Ford. 1986. "Alfalfa Dry-Matter and Nitrogen-Production, and Fertilizer Nitrogen Response in Legume-Corn Rotations." *Agronomy Journal* 78 (1): 19–23.
- Isse, A. A., Angus F. MacKenzie, and Katrine Stewart. 1999. "Cover Crops and Nutrient Retention for Subsequent Sweet Corn Production." *Agronomy Journal* 91 (6): 934–39. doi:10.2134/agronj1999.916934x.
- Johnson, Heidi J., Jed B. Colquhoun, and Alvin J. Bussan. 2012. "The Feasibility of Organic Nutrient Management in Large-Scale Sweet Corn Production for Processing." *HortTechnology* 22 (1): 25–36.
- Lupwayi, Newton Z., and Yoong K. Soon. 2015. "Carbon and Nitrogen Release from Legume Crop Residues for Three Subsequent Crops." *Soil Science Society of America Journal* 79 (6): 1650. doi:10.2136/sssaj2015.05.0198.
- Marstorp, H., and H. Kirchmann. 1991. "Carbon and Nitrogen Mineralization and Crop Uptake of Nitrogen from 6 Green Manure Legumes Decomposing in Soil." *Acta Agriculturae Scandinavica* 41 (3): 243–52.

"Nutrient Guidlines WI." 2016. Accessed April 9.

http://learningstore.uwex.edu/assets/pdfs/A2809.pdf.

- Parr, M., J. M. Grossman, S. C. Reberg-Horton, C. Brinton, and C. Crozier. 2011. "Nitrogen Delivery from Legume Cover Crops in No-Till Organic Corn Production." *Agronomy Journal* 103 (6): 1578–90.
- Rinnofner, T., J. K. Friedel, R. de Kruijff, G. Pietsch, and B. Freyer. 2008. "Effect of Catch Crops on N Dynamics and Following Crops in Organic Farming." *Agronomy for Sustainable Development* 28 (4): 551–58. doi:10.1051/agro:2008028.
- Sainju, Upendra M., Wayne F. Whitehead, and Bharat P. Singh. 2005. "Biculture Legume-Cereal Cover Crops for Enhanced Biomass Yield and Carbon and Nitrogen." *Agronomy Journal* 97 (5): 1403–12.
- Snapp, S. S., S. M. Swinton, and R. Labarta. 2005. "Evaluating Cover Crops for Benefits, Costs and Performance within Cropping System Niches." *Review and Interpretation* 97 (1): 322–32.
- Stute, J. K., and J. L. Posner. 1995. "Legume Cover Crops as a Nitrogen Source for Corn in an Oat-Corn Rotation." *Jpa* 8 (3): 385. doi:10.2134/jpa1995.0385.
- Thiessen Martens, Joanne R., Jeff W. Hoeppner, and Martin H. Entz. 2001. "Legume Cover Crops with Winter Cereals in Southern Manitoba: Establishment, Productivity, and Microclimate Effects." *Agronomy Journal* 93 (5): 1086–96. doi:10.2134/agronj2001.9351086x.
- "UW Extension AG Weather." 2016. Hancock Research Station, University of Wisconsin - Madison. March 5. http://agwx.soils.wisc.edu/uwex\_agwx/awon.
- West, J. R., M. D. Ruark, A. J. Bussan, J. B. Colquhoun, and E. M. Silva. 2016.
  "Nitrogen and Weed Management for Organic Sweet Corn Production on Loamy Sand." *Agronomy Journal* 108 (2): 758–69. doi:10.2134/agronj2015.0393.
- "Wisconsin Annual Statistics Bulletin" 2016. Accessed April 11. http://www.nass.usda.gov/Statistics\_by\_State/Wisconsin/Publications/A nnual\_Statistical\_Bulletin/bulletin2014\_web.pdf.

# Chapter 3: Oat Cover Crop Growth and Influence on Net Nitrogen Mineralization in Sandy Soil

## Abstract

Cover crops are widely used in the Central Sands region of Wisconsin, but their effect on seasonal N cycling is not well quantified. The objectives of this study were to quantify spring-planted oat (Avena sativa) cover crop growth and N-uptake, determine the effect of oat cover crop and N fertilizer on in-situ mineralization and seasonal plant available nitrogen (PAN), and determine the effect of spring planted oat cover crops on sweet corn (*Zea mays L*.) N uptake. The study was conducted across two growing seasons at the Hancock Agricultural Research Station in the Central Sands of Wisconsin and the experimental design was a randomized complete block, split-plot design with two whole-plot treatments (oat and no cover) and two split-plot N-rate treatments (0 and 168 kg-N ha<sup>-1</sup>). In-situ mineralization columns with anion and cation resins were used to measure seasonal mineralization rates every 30 days during the growing season. Oat biomass and N uptake varied greatly between years (272 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> and 6 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> in 2014 and 5824 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> and 119 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> in 2015, respectively), but there was no effect of the oat cover crop on N mineralization or sweet corn N uptake in either year. However, oat cover crop did impact soil nitrate and ammonium when measured at approximately 10-day intervals. The in-situ mineralization method provided values within range of other studies, but was not quantitative based on N budgets. These findings suggest that oat cover crops do not appear to meaningfully effect the N cycle in this region.

### Introduction

The Wisconsin Central Sands region is characterized by sandy soils and production of vegetable crops for the local vegetable processing economy. The region's soil is comprised of 90% course-textured sand, glacial outwash from the Wisconsin glaciation that altered the North American landscape most recently 25,000 years ago (Wisconsin Geological & Natural History Survey » Ice Age Geology). Given the region's sandy soil and low soil organic matter, agricultural productivity requires high inputs of irrigated water and nutrients. In the Central Sands, the combination of nitrogen application and frequent irrigation on sandy soil can result in nitrate-N groundwater loading of 77% of total fertilizer N applied (Kraft and Stites, 2003). This nitrate-N can leach into local, regional, and eventually national waters, which can cause hypoxia in aquatic ecosystems (Justic et al., 1995; Burkart and James, 1999).

The Central Sands landscape is comprised of expansive plains and producers in the region use grass cover crops to reduce wind erosion after crop harvest. However, farmers may be unable to establish cover crops in the fall following corn or soybean (*Glycine max*) harvest. Spring-planted cover crops are an option preceding late-summer planted crops such as sweet corn, which can be planted as late as mid-July, but the effects on the N cycle of spring-planted grass

cover crops are not well quantified. On sandy soil, grass covers appear to be more likely to provide an N benefit compared to legumes as previous work on field pea (*Pisum sativum*), chickling vetch (*Vicia villosa*), and berseem clover (*Trifolium*) alexandrinum) in this region have shown no N credit (Johnson et al., 2012, West et al., 2016, Ivancic et al., Chapter 2). Spring-seeded legume covers result in low biomass production and their low C:N ratio biomass appears to decompose and mineralize too quickly and leach out of the root zone prior to uptake by sweet corn (West et al., 2016). In contrast, grass cover crops have been shown to provide N benefits in this region in the form of economic optimum nitrogen rates (EONR). Andraski and Bundy (2005) documented a reduction in EONR of sweet corn following fall-planted oat cover crop in two of three years. The authors also compared the growth and N-uptake across three fall-planted grass cover crops, oat, rye and triticale, before sweet corn planting and determined that oat resulted in the greatest aboveground biomass and N-uptake. Depending on the growth and C:N ratio of an oat cover crop when terminated, an N credit may be provided or immobilization of applied N may occur. In the sandy soils of Machanga, Kenya, Chivenge et al. (2009) quantified N cycling of combined treatments of high C:N ratio (60 to 208) plant residues and N fertilizer, measuring N immobilization and reduced leaching with a combined application.

Mineralization and other nitrogen transformations vary according to moisture content, microbial community, soil microclimate, and management

practices that are not easily represented in a laboratory setting (Binkley and Hart, 1989). It is argued that due to these environmental variances, in-situ field experiments provide more accurate mineralization measurements than laboratory. Various in-situ methods have been used to quantify N transformations, advancing with time. Eno (1960) used buried resin bags, DiStefano and Gholz (1986) and Brye et al. (2002) combined resin bags with PVC columns for a more precise technique that quantified soil volume with mineralization measurements. For this study, we used the combined soil column and ionic resin technique to measure in-situ mineralization. This method uses a known soil volume as a useful tool for quantifying field-scale mineralization.

This study quantified mineralization of spring-planted oat in a sweet corn cropping system in the Central Sands to better understand oat cover crop effect on N cycling. Specific study objectives were to: (i) quantify spring-planted oat cover crop growth and N uptake, (ii) determine the effect of oat cover crop and N fertilizer on in-situ N-mineralization and seasonal PAN, and (iii) determine the effect of spring planted oat cover crops on sweet corn N uptake.

## Materials and Methods

### Site Description and Experimental Design

A two-year study was conducted in 2014 and 2015 at the University of Wisconsin, Hancock Agricultural Research Station (HARS) (latitude: 44°8'23" N; longitude: 89°31'23" W; elevation: 328 m) on an overhead-irrigated Plainfield loamy sand soil (mixed, mesic Typic Udipsamments). The experimental design was a randomized complete block, split-plot design with two whole-plot treatments (oat and no cover) and two split-plot N-rate treatments (0 and 168 kg-N ha<sup>-1</sup>), replicated four times. This study was conducted within select treatments of a larger study (described in Chapter 2) and include the oat (OAT) and no cover crop (NONE) without N and with 168 kg N ha-1 (OAT+N and NONE+N) treatments. Oat cover crop was drill seeded on 21 April 2014 and on 16 April 2015 at 134 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> and terminated on 10 June 2014 with an application of Credit Extra®, (Nufarm Americas Inc.; Alsip, Illinois) [active ingredient (a.i.) 2.3% glyphosate, mixed with nonionic 80/20 surfactant and ammonium sulfate (AMS, 21-0-0-24S)].Cover crop termination began on 12 June 2015 with an application of Mad Dog Plus® (Loveland Products Inc.; Greenley, Colorado) [a.i. 41% glyphosate, mixed with N-(phosphonomethyl) glycine, nonionic 80/20 surfactant, and AMS] and required surface cultivation with an M&W®10' Dyna-Drive® (Alamo Group Inc.; Seguin, TX). On 16 June 2015, a second herbicide application of Parallel® (Adama USA; Raleigh, NC) [ai. 84% metolachlor: 2-chloro-N-(2-ethyl-6-methylphenyl)-N-(2-methoxy-1-methylethyl) acetamide] was applied on 19 June 2015 for complete cover crop termination. The oat variety was not stated in 2014 and was Saber in 2015. Sweet corn (Del Monte Foods Hybrid Yellow Sweet Corn Seed, variety DMC 21-84) was planted on 13 June 2014 and 19 June 2015 with a John Deere Max Emerge<sup>™</sup> (Deere &

Company; Olathe, Kansas) four-row planter at a seeding density of 24,500 plants ha<sup>-1</sup> and harvested by hand 11 September 2014 and 11 September 2015. Fertilizer application to corn was split between two, 56 kg-N ha<sup>-1</sup> during V-4 (between 0-30 days) and 112 kg-N ha<sup>-1</sup> during V-8 (between 30-60 days) growing stages. Equivalent quantities of urea-N fertilizer (six urea prills for the 56 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> application rate and 12 prills for the 112 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> application rate) were applied to each aboveground soil core area in order to ensure uniform application.

## Plant Collection and Analysis

Precipitation and daily air temperatures (maximum and minimum) measurements were recorded at HARS and were used to calculate growing degree day accumulation for both the cover crop and sweet corn growing seasons and were calculated as:

Growing Degree Days °C (GDD) =  $[(T^{\circ}C_{(Daily MAX)} + T^{\circ}C_{(Daily MIN)})/2]/T_{BASE}$ Where if the daily maximum temperature >30° was set equal to 30° and if the daily minimum temperature <10° was set equal to 10°. The base temperature ( $T_{BASE}$ ) for each plant was sweet corn  $T_{BASE}$  = 10° and oat  $T_{BASE}$  = 5.5°. Data collected from HARS daily temperature collection station (Hancock Agricultural Research Station, 2016; Table 1).

Above ground biomass (AGB) was collected on 10 June 2014 and 19 June 2015; three samples were collected per whole plot from a 0.37 m<sup>2</sup> area in 2014

and a 0.14 m<sup>2</sup> area in 2015. Sweet corn was harvested and subsampled on 11 September 2014 and 11 September 2015. Randomly selected subsamples of six ears and six stalks were collected from outside of the harvest rows (3 and 4) from rows 1, 2, 5, and 6 across all treatments. Cover crops, ears, and stalks were weighed separately in the field. Stalks were chopped and one subsample was collected per plot. Ears were cut into 2.5 cm medallions and one subsample was collected per ear, totaling six medallion subsamples per plot. Cover crop biomass samples, ear subsamples, and stalk subsamples were dried in a 60°C forced-air dryer for one week, re-weighed for dry weight, and mechanically ground using a 0.5 mm sieve and stored in plastic vials until analysis. Nitrogen content of cover crop and sweet corn biomass was determined by re-drying samples for at least 24 hours prior to analysis and total carbon and total nitrogen analysis using a flash combustion procedure (Thermo Fisher Scientific Flash EA 1112 NC Analyzer, Thermo Fisher Scientific Inc., Waltman, MA).

### In-situ Mineralization Columns and Soil Sample Collection and Analysis

Nitrogen mineralization rates were measured using in-situ incubation cores and ion-exchange resin sachets similar to those described by Brye et al. (2002). Cores were constructed of polyvinyl chloride pipes (30.5 cm in depth and 20 cm in diameter). On the day of planting, two cores were inserted in each plot by hand (physically forced in using a mallet), one between rows two and three and the second core between rows four and five in each plot. Cores were placed approximately 0.6 m in from the south end of each plot and moved approximately 0.6 m further north with each new installation. After insertion, cores were carefully excavated with shovels; attention was paid to removing the core without disturbing the soil within. Once removed, cores were inverted, 5 cm of the soil were removed from the base and a resin sachet was curled in its place covering the core's entire surface area. Resin sachets were made of L'eggs Ultra Sheer Pantyhose (Hanesbrands Inc., Winston Salem, North Carolina), size large, cut at the thigh, filled with 30 g of Rexyn 300 (H-OH) ion-exchange resin beads and secured with a knot. After sachet insertion, the remaining space between the sachet and the base of the core was filled with soil, covered with a 23 cm x 23 cm square mesh and zip tied around the base in order to secure the soil and resin sachet within the core. The core was then inserted back into the hole from which it came. Soil cores were incubated in-situ for three 30-day intervals (0-30, 30-60, and 60-90 days) throughout the sweet corn growing season.

Soil was sampled from the area outside of the core on the first day of incubation to determine initial NO<sub>3</sub>-N and NH<sub>4</sub>-N concentrations. Soil was extracted by combining 1.5g (± 0.05) of soil with 15 ml of 2M KCL and mechanically oscillating the samples for 15 minutes. Samples were then filtered and the extractant was analyzed for NO<sub>3</sub>-N using a vanadium chloride reaction as described by Doane and Horwath (2003) and for NH<sub>4</sub>-N using a colormetric Berthelot method as described in Hood-Nowonty et al. (2010). After 30-days of incubation, cores were excavated and the soil within each core was extracted. The soil core samples were weighed in the field and subsampled for soil moisture determination for bulk density calculations. Soil moisture subsamples were placed in aluminum tins and dried in a 105°C oven for 24 hours.

Resin sachets were immediately stored on ice after incubation and extracted within a week. Once in the laboratory, resin was removed from the nylon sachet and weighed. Resin was placed in scintillation vials with 40 mL 2M KCL and mechanically oscillated for 60 minutes (Wolf, 2010). Extractant was filtered and sent to the University of Wisconsin, Madison Soil and Plant Analysis Laboratory for NO<sub>3</sub>-N and NH<sub>4</sub>-N analysis by flow injection on a Lachat QuickChem 8000. On the same day of soil column removal new soil columns with fresh resin sachets were inserted.

Soil samples were collected outside of the incubated cores every ten days throughout the sweet corn growing season and analyzed for NH<sub>4</sub>-N and NO<sub>3</sub>-N concentrations. In 2014 the ten sampling time points (TP1 to TP10) were: 13 June, 23 June, 2 July, 10 July, 21 July, 31 July, 8 August, 18 August, 29 August, and 14 September. In 2015 the 9 sampling points (TP1 to TP9) were: 19 June, 30 June, 9 July, 17 July, 29 July, 6 August, 17 August, 26 August, and 11 September. Samples were taken to a 30cm depth at approximately 30 cm on the north, south and either east or west sides of each soil core, depending upon soil column placement within the plot. Samples were not taken between harvest rows three and four. Samples were dried in a forced air drier for at least one week and ground to pass through a 2 mm sieve. Soil samples were analyzed for  $NO_3$ -N and  $NH_4$ -N using the Doane and Horwath (2003) and Hood-Nowonty et al. (2010) procedures, as described above.

#### Calculations and Statistical Analysis

The total amount of N taken up by plants throughout the growing season was calculated as Total N uptake (TNU) using the summation of plant-available N concentration in the sweet corn ears and sweet corn stalks.

Partial nutrient balance (PNB) is the amount of N that is presumably lost to the environment, and is calculated here as a ratio of N removed (ear) over the amount of N applied.

$$PNB = N_{EAR} / N_{APPLIED}$$

The N uptake efficiency (NUE) of urea-N for sweet corn production was calculated per unit N applied as the difference between TNU<sub>(Applied-N)</sub> and TNU<sub>(Control)</sub> over the over total N applied.

Net mineralization calculations were conducted for each year and 30-day time period. Similar to Noe (2011), we summed the differences between starting and ending NO<sub>3</sub>-N and NH<sub>4</sub>-N concentrations of incubated soils and added ending resin NO<sub>3</sub>-N and NH<sub>4</sub>-N concentrations.

Analysis of variance (ANOVA) was conducted to determine the effect of cover crop and N rate on N mineralization, sweet corn N uptake, PNB, and NUE. For simplicity, statistical analysis was conducted with four main plot treatments (NONE, NONE+N, OAT, and OAT+N). Proc Mixed was used with block as a random effect and time periods and study years were analyzed separately. Soil N data were log transformed in order to satisfy the homogeneity of variance statistical assumption and analyzed with Proc MIXED with block as a random effect and REPEATED = sampling time and SUBJECT = block × treatment. Model type (compound symmetry = CS, heterogeneous CS = CSH, ante dependence = ANTE(1), or spatial covariance power = SP(POW)) was determined by the lowest akaike and bayesian information criterion scores. The 2014 data were evaluated using SP(POW) model type and the 2015 datasets were evaluated using type CSH for NH<sub>4</sub>-N data, type CS for NO<sub>3</sub>-N, and type ANTE(1) for PAN. Mean comparisons were conducted using LSMEANS for all analyses, except for nitrate, ammonium, and PAN where LSMEANS was used with SLICE to identify significant treatment effects at each sampling time. All statistics were conducted in SAS (Statistical Analysis System, version 9.2, SAS Institute, Cary, NC) and N mineralization treatment significance is reported at the alpha=0.10 significance level and soil N and sweet corn N-uptake, PNB, and NUE treatment significance is reported at alpha=0.05 significance level.

## Results

### Oat Temperature, Precipitation, and Seasonal Growth

The monthly air temperatures during the 2014 oat growing season were 1 to 3°C above 30-year normal temperatures, averaging 5°C (1°C above the 30-year normal) in April, 14°C (3°C above the 30-year normal) in May, and 20°C (2°C above the 30-year normal) in June (Table 1 and Fig. 2). Cover crops were not irrigated and total precipitation was 196 mm from cover crop seeding to termination in 2014 (Fig. 1).

Oat GDD were higher in 2015 compared to 2014 (Fig. 3). In 2015, the monthly temperatures during the oat growing season were at or 4°C above 30year normal temperatures, averaging 8°C in April (at the 30-year normal), 15°C (4 °C above the 30-year normal) in May, and 18°C (4°C above the 30-year normal) in June (Table 1). Total precipitation throughout the 2015 oat growing season was 191 mm (Fig. 1 & Fig. 2).

Oat total AGB (5824 kg ha<sup>-1</sup>) was 183% greater in 2015 than 2014. Accordingly, 2015 total C was 2,419 kg-C ha<sup>-1</sup>, 182% greater than 2014, and total N was 119 kg-N ha<sup>-1</sup>, 180% greater than 2014 (Table 2). Cover crop biomass varied greatly (272 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> in 2014 and 5,824 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> in 2015) between study years.

#### Mineralization

Mean monthly air temperatures during the 2014 sweet corn growing season and mineralization core incubation deviated from -5 to 2°C around the 30year normal temperatures, averaging 20°C in June (2°C above the 30-year normal), 19°C in July (1°C below the 30-year normal), 20°C in August (2°C below the 30-year normal), and 15°C in September (5°C below the 30-year normal) (Table 1). Total accumulated water (precipitation 271 mm, irrigation 314 mm) throughout the sweet corn growing season was 585 mm (Fig.1, Fig.2). The 2014 growing season accumulated 891 GDD in 2014 (Fig. 3). Net N mineralization during the first 30 days of the 2014 sweet corn growing season were 13 and 16 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> in the OAT and NONE and 25 and 27 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> in the N-applied treatments (OAT+N and NONE+N), respectively. Mineralization within the 0-30 day interval was significantly greater in the NONE+N and OAT+N treatments compared to the NONE and OAT treatments (Fig. 4). Mineralization in the 30-60 day time period was 38 and 49 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> in OAT and NONE and 81 and 101 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> in OAT+N and NONE+N, respectively. There was no significant treatment difference between cover crop treatments and their controls (e.g. OAT vs. NONE and OAT+N vs. NONE+N). During the 60-90 day time period, mineralization was 4 and 6 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> in NONE and OAT, respectively, and was 31 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> in both NONE+N and OAT+N. Mineralization pattern remained the same during this time period, there was no significant treatment difference between the cover crop treatments (OAT+N and OAT) and their controls (NONE+N and NONE) (Fig. 4).

In the 2015 sweet corn growing season and mineralization core incubation, mean monthly air temperatures deviated -3 to 1°C around the 30year normal temperatures, averaging 18°C in June (at the 30-year normal), 21°C in July (1°C above the 30-year normal), 19°C in August (3°C below the 30-year normal), and 18°C in September (2°C below the 30-year normal) (Table 1). Total accumulated GDDs were 845 in 2015 and total accumulated water (precipitation 263 mm, irrigation 312 mm) throughout the 2015 sweet corn growing season was 575 mm (Fig.1, Fig.3). Mineralization values in 2015 during the 0-30 day time period were 3 and 12 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> in NONE and OAT and 31 and 40 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> in NONE+N and OAT+N, respectively. There was no significant difference between cover crop treatments compared to their controls (NONE and NONE+N) (Fig. 5). During the 30-60 day growing period mineralization was 12 and 17 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> in NONE and OAT and 35 and 40 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> in NONE+N and OAT+N, respectively. There was no significant treatment difference between cover crop treatments (OAT+N and OAT) and their no cover controls (NONE+N and NONE). During the 60-90 day time period net mineralization was 3 and 25 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> in OAT and NONE and -7 and 7 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> in the OAT+N and NONE+N treatments, respectively. The OAT+N treatment during 60-90 days displayed negative net nitrogen mineralization; however the standard error is 8.6 and overlaps zero, suggesting that the mean is not different than zero. In 2015, throughout the entire 90-day growing season mineralization patterns remained the same amongst treatments.

#### Sweet Corn N-Uptake

The 2014 sweet corn stalk N uptake was significantly greater in NONE+N compared to NONE and OAT, while ear N was greater in NONE+N and OAT+N compared to NONE and OAT. The TNU in NONE+N was greater than in NONE. There were no treatment differences for PNB but the NUE of NONE+N was significantly greater N than OAT+N (Table 3). In 2015, stalk N uptake was significantly greater in the NONE+N treatment compared to NONE, while ear N uptake was significantly greater in the N-applied treatments compared to all others. The TNU was significantly lower in the NONE treatment compared to NONE+N. In 2015, there was no significant treatment difference in PNB, and NUE was significantly greater in NONE+N compared to OAT+N (Table 3).

#### *Soil NH*<sub>4</sub>*-N and NO*<sub>3</sub>*-N*

Analysis of soil NH<sub>4</sub>-N and NO<sub>3</sub>-N in both 2014 and 2015 was conducted on log-transformed data. In 2014 OAT NH<sub>4</sub>-N was significantly greater than NONE in time point 3, but the relative difference between the highest and lowest value was only 0.4 mg kg<sup>-1</sup> and N had not been applied at that time point. In 2014, NONE had significantly greater NO<sub>3</sub>-N content than OAT at TP7 and TP10 and OAT+N had significantly greater NO<sub>3</sub>-N content than NONE+N at TP7 and TP8. This suggests that there may be different mineralization patterns of oat biomass late in the growing season depending on the presence or absence of N fertilizer. Treatment significance was also determined for NO<sub>3</sub>-N at TP3 and TP4 and for PAN at TP2, TP5, TP7, and TP10, however these treatments differences were only between N-applied treatments and no-N treatments.

In 2015 the only significant difference between an oat treatment and a no cover crop treatment was measured at TP 1, where NONE had significantly greater NH<sub>4</sub>-N than OAT. Also in 2015, there were significant treatment differences for NO<sub>3</sub>-N at TP7 and for PAN at TP4, TP7, and TP9, but only represent differences between N-applied treatments and no-N treatments (Fig. 7).

### Discussion

#### Oat Biomass

Oat cover crop growth, biomass production, and N uptake are substantially different between seasons. Cooler temperatures during the 2014 oat growing season reduced germination and led to lower biomass in 2014 (272 kg ha<sup>-1</sup>) a difference of 21 times lower production compared to 2015 (5824 kg ha<sup>-1</sup>) (Table 2). Oat AGB variability has been documented in other northern Midwest cropping studies, however at differing magnitudes. In a six-year study near Ames, lowa, fall-planted and winter-killed oat biomass production increased 22 times from the lowest production (70 kg ha<sup>-1</sup>) to the highest (1540 kg ha<sup>-1</sup>) (Kaspar et al. 2012). Similar to our study, greater biomass was associated with warmer temperatures during the oat growing season (Kaspar et al. 2012). In a Central Sands-based study, Andraski and Bundy (2005) also noted oat biomass variability in their fall planted and winter killed cover crop, however the difference was 5-fold between years, 590 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> to 3010 kg ha<sup>-1</sup>. Also in Wisconsin, Contreras-Govea and Albrecht (2005) measured spring-planted oat biomass with a mean weight of 7700 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> following 77 days of growth (mid-April to late October). Pro-rated, Contrera-Govea and Albrecht (2005) reported the same biomass accumulation as we did in our 2015 field season (100 kg AGB ha<sup>-1</sup> day<sup>-1</sup>).

Oat C:N did not display large differences between years, though these values were lower compared to other oat studies. Our study's C:N values are most similar to those cited in Andraski and Bundy (2005). Also in the Central Sands, this study measured C:N between 15 and 33 (1570 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> AGB) after approximately 12 weeks of growth (August – November). Higher C:N ratios have been reported with greater biomass production. Radicetti et al. (2016) documented C:N of 47 (5680 kg AGB ha<sup>-1</sup>) and Baggs et al. (2000) measured C:N of 38 (140 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> in AGB). A similar C:N (24.8) was measured by Kumar et al. (2009), however they produced greater AGB (9700 kg AGB ha<sup>-1</sup>) on a silt loam compared to our study and Andraski and Bundy's (2005). Spatially, the three studies were completed in similar climates and latitudes, N44° in the Central Sands of Wisconsin and N42° at the Kumar et al. (2009) study site, in New York. However, planting dates differed between the studies, Andraski and Bundy (2005) and Kumar et al. (2009) both planted oat in the fall after cash crop harvest and our study was spring planted. Additionally, Kumar et al. (2009) moldboard plowed, disked, and fertilized their fields with 51 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> of N just before cover crop planting, this field management was potentially responsible for improving oat yield. In our study in 2015 residual soil N concentrations were likely higher prior to oat planting due to the previous season's potato crop. Additionally, our 2015 oat cover crop was terminated at the start of reproductive growth, potentially contributing to low C:N.

### Mineralization and Soil NH<sub>4</sub>-N and NO<sub>3</sub>-N

As compared to other mineralization studies utilizing a similar in-situ soil column and ion-exchange resin procedure, our seasonal mineralization rates fall within the range of reported values. Wu et al. (2007) measured mineralization in a corn cropping system in sandy soil between 51 to 75 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> 30 days<sup>-1</sup>. The authors completed this study in Ontario, Canada and also documented a mineralization peak during the 30-60 day time period. In another sandy soil cover cropping study, O'Conell et al. (2015) documented mineralization in grass and legume cover cropping systems on a sandy loam between -70 and 155 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> 30 days<sup>-1</sup>. Brye et al. (2002) documented mineralization from -20 to 59 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> 30 days<sup>-1</sup> in a silt loam no-till corn cropping system. With similar course-textured soils, forest ecosystems have lower mineralization compared to our measurements or the other referenced cropping systems', measuring 0.6 to 4.6 kg

N ha<sup>-1</sup> 30 days<sup>-1</sup> (Wilhelm et al.,2013) and 4.2 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> 30 days<sup>-1</sup> (Raison et al.,1987). Our study's net mineralization was greater than those measured in forest ecosystems and, while on the low end of the range, compared to other similar cropping system's studies.

Soil NO<sub>3</sub>-N and NH<sub>4</sub>-N findings were in congruence with 2014 and 2015 net mineralization findings between N-applied treatments and no-N treatments; however significant difference between treatments at approximately 10-day intervals in 2014 would suggest that oat cover crop did impact mineralization on a narrower timescale than was detectable with the in-situ method. Specifically in 2014 at TP7 (56 days after planting) there was greater NO<sub>3</sub>-N in OAT+N compared to NONE+N while at the same time the NONE treatment had greater NO<sub>3</sub>-N than OAT. This may suggest a priming effect of the N fertilizer on decomposition and mineralization of oat biomass later in the growing season. This effect can also be seen at TP8, where OAT+N had greater NO<sub>3</sub>-N compared to NONE+N, and at TP10, where NONE had greater NO<sub>3</sub>-N compared to OAT. Results from the in-situ mineralization columns during 60-90 days in 2014 did not result in treatment differences between any oat and no cover crop treatments (Figure 4).

#### Sweet Corn N Uptake

Oat cover crop did not significantly increase sweet corn N uptake. The only significant treatment difference in total N uptake between cover crop

treatment and their controls was in the 2014 OAT treatment compared to the NONE treatment. This difference was not seen in the 2014 mineralization data however it was present in the soil N data. In 2014 and 2015 there was no statistical significance between partial nutrient balance (PNB) treatments and their controls, therefore, while the amount of N that was unaccounted for in the 2015 PNB was lower in the OAT+N treatments compared to the control, the reduction was not significant enough to impact season-long N-loss patterns. The N uptake efficiency (NUE) of 2015 NONE+N was significantly greater than the control, meaning that the oat negatively impacted fertilizer N uptake in corn compared to the NONE+N treatment. The oat treatment did not have a significant enough impact on mineralization to synchronize plant available N with plant growth needs and did not provide an N credit (see Chapter 2). In a fall planted grass cover crop study on sandy soil Olesen et al. (2009) measured lower NUE in winter cereals on course sandy soil as compared to a loamy sand or sandy loam soil. These findings are also similar to West et al. (2016), wherein no sweet corn N credit was measured from spring planted field pea in the Central Sands. Assessing the Quantitative Precision of the In-situ Method

The in-situ soil core and resin bead mineralization method may lack quantitative precision. We summed the relative difference between treatments in soil column N and the relative difference between treatments in resin N (leached N) and subtracted it from total N applied, calculating over 101 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> as unaccounted for in the no cover treatments and 91 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> in the oat treatments in 2014. In 2015, 143 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> was unaccounted for in the no cover treatments and 142 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> in the oat treatments. In both field seasons a fraction of the fertilizer-N is accounted for, this discrepancy has also been presented in other mineralization and mass balance studies. In 1991 Errebhi et al. (1998) documented a mass balance discrepancy ranging from -36 to 85 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> in a sandy loam potato cropping system. In this study they calculated the difference between total N<sub>in</sub> (initial soil N, fertilizer N, irrigation N, mineralized N) minus total N<sub>out</sub> (plant N, leached N, final soil N). Saffinga et al. (1977) in a Central Sands-based potato study calculated a mass balance difference between -20 to 95 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> of N applied (fertilizer N and irrigation N) minus N out of the soil profile (leachate and plant uptake).

The major differences in N mineralization between years can be attributed to large differences in the amount of N captured on the resins. We analyzed the amount of applied N that was leached out of the soil column by calculating the relative difference between N-applied treatments (NONE+N and OAT+N) and their controls (NONE and OAT) on the resin. In 2014, the year with low biomass, the NONE+N treatment had 33% of total N applied captured on the resin, 56 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>. The OAT+N treatment in 2014 had 30% of total N applied captured on the resin, 50 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>. In 2015, the year with greater biomass, NONE+N treatment only had 1% of the total N applied captured in the resins, 2 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>. The OAT+N treatment only had 3% of the total N applied captured on the resin N, leaching 5 kg ha<sup>-1</sup>. Similar leaching studies conducted in irrigated sandy soil cropping systems found a range of values higher than our leaching values, however within range. The following studies calculated leaching on sandy soils in irrigated potato cropping systems; Veneterea et al. (2011) documented 21.1 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>, Zvomuya et al. (2003) 80 kg- N ha<sup>-1</sup>, and Delgado et al. (2001) 94 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>.

Denitrification, immobilization, and volatilization are three potential causes of imprecise quantification of soil N. High rates of denitrification are unlikely in these sandy soils (Strong and Fillery, 2002). Nitrogen immobilization was measured in our study and was only present in 2015 at 5 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>. Groundwater NO<sub>3</sub>-N (18 mg L<sup>-1</sup> NO<sub>3</sub>-N, approximately 52 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>) (Bundy and Andraski, 2005) applied through irrigation was not accounted for in these postevaluations, including them would lower N uptake. The other potential cause of nitrogen loss could be attributed to ammonia volatilization. This may be responsible for a portion of lost N, however volatilization was minimized through post fertilizer irrigation and average urea volatilization ranges between 3 – 40% of total N applied. Holcomb et al. (2011) measured 15 – 40% loss on sandy soil, Rawluk et al. (2001) measured 20 – 26% loss on a clay loam, and Thapa et al. (2015) measured 3 – 4% loss on a silt loam. In 2014 the fertilizer was irrigated within 4 hours of application, however, in 2015, the year with greater column N unaccounted for, urea was irrigated within 24 hours of fertilization and could be

responsible for some N loss through ammonia gas. Given that the leached values in both years are similar to those in the literature, it is unlikely that the remaining fertilizer N balance was leached through the soil profile and uncaptured by the in-situ resin and soil column method. Plant uptake was not a factor here either; method design excluded roots from the soil column.

The unaccounted for N in the soil column and resin could be the result of lack of precision in the in-situ column method. Soil column procedures were the same between both study years and resin sachet insertion was completed by the lead scientists on this project, Kate Ivancic and Matthew Ruark, and the laboratory's senior technician, Mack Naber. Perhaps additional design changes can be further refined in the future in order to improve consistency in resin N captured. These imperfect soil N budgets indicate that the in-situ soil column and resin bead procedure is not the right tool for precise quantification of nutrients; however it is a valuable tool useful for capturing mineralization treatment differences and trends over time.

## Conclusion

Spring-planted oats were ineffective at altering nitrogen cycling on a seasonal (30 day) scale in the Central Sands. Over a 10-day timescale, soil NH<sub>4</sub> and NO<sub>3</sub> displayed small changes in N cycling patterns, suggesting that oat does impact mineralization in these systems, however the transformation is too rapid to impact seasonal-scale (30 day) net mineralization using an in-situ

mineralization column. The in-situ method provided mineralization trends consistent with the soil N measurements and other mineralization studies, however is was not a useful tool for quantitative N budget calculation. While there was no apparent N credit of the oat, it is important to note that the oat did not slow down mineralization in any meaningful way regardless of biomass amount. Thus, the use of grass cover crops for wind erosion control in the Central Sands of Wisconsin will have little effect on the nitrogen cycle. Future efforts to improve N use efficiency in this region will need to come through in-season management of N.

# **Tables and Figures**

Table 1. Mean monthly air temperature at Hancock, WI 2014 and 2015. Means for air temperature for 2014 and 2015 are presented as deviations from mean 30-year normal temperatures (1985-2015).

	Air Temperature							
	Deviation from mean							
Month	30-yr normal	2014	2015					
Jan.	-8	-6	-1					
Feb.	-6	-7	-7					
Mar.	-3	-1	3					
Apr.	4	1	4					
May.	11	3	4					
Jun.	18	2	0					
Jul.	20	-1	1					
Aug.	22	-2	-3					
Sep.	20	-5	-2					
Oct.	12	-4	-1					
Nov.	4	-7	-4					
Dec.	-3	-1	3					

Table 2. Oat cover crop biomass and nitrogen uptake. All data are presented on a dry-matter basis.

Year	Biomass	Total C	Total N	C:N
	kg ha <sup>-1</sup>	kg C ha-1	kg N ha <sup>-1</sup>	%
2014	272 (40)+	112 (14)	6 (0.6)	18 (0.7)
2015	5824 (845)	2419 (331)	119 (30)	20 (4)

+ Number in parenthesis indicates standard deviation.

Table 3. Nitrogen uptake in sweet corn stalk and ear in 2014 and 2015. Concentrations determined under four treatments (NONE, NONE+N, OAT, OAT+N). Nitrogen treatments were 0 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> and 168 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>. Fertilizer applied during V4 and V8 growth stages 56 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> (between 0-30 days) and 112 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> (between 30-60 days), respectively. Partial nutrient balance (PNB) and N uptake efficiency (NUE) were calculated for each cover crop treatment separately. Within each column for each statistically significant treatment factor, means followed by the same letter are not significantly different ( $\alpha = 0.05$ ).

	2014				2015					
Treatment	Stalk	Ear	TNU	PNB	NUE	Stalk	Ear	TNU	PNB	NUE
	Ν	Ν				Ν	Ν			
	kg N ha-1									
NONE	29b	0.4b	29c			42b	2c	45c		
NONE+N	51a	30a	82a	0.2	0.3a	119a	50a	169a	0.7	0.7a
OAT	39ab	11b	50b			76ab	9b	85bc		
OAT+N	51a	26a	78a	0.2	0.2a	90a	59a	149a	0.4	0.4b
								b		



Fig. 1. Weekly accumulated rate of precipitation and irrigation for sweet corn growing season at Hancock WI, 2014 and 2015. Planting 24 April 2014 and 17 April 2015 for cover crop and 13 June 2014 and 19 June 2015 for sweet corn. Termination 10 June 2014 and 16 June 2015 for cover crop and 11 September 2014 and 11 September 2015 for sweet corn harvest.



Fig. 2. Maximum and minimum daily air temperatures at Hancock, WI in 2014 and 2015.



Fig. 3. Accumulated growing degree days during the cover crop and sweet corn growing seasons 2014 & 2015, calculated using modified method. Cover crop planting (OAT) 24 April 2014 and 17 April 2015 and termination 10 June 2014 and 16 June 2015. Sweet corn planting (SC) 13 June 2014 and 19 June 2015 and harvest 14 September 2014 and 11 September 2015.


Fig. 4. Nitrogen mineralization in 30 day increments (0-30, 30-60, and 60-90) under four treatments (NONE, NONE+N, OAT, OAT+N) at the Hancock Agricultural Experiment Station in 2014. Nitrogen treatments were 0 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> and 168 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>. Fertilizer applied during V4 and V8 growth stages 56 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> (between 0-30 days) and 112 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> (between 30-60 days), respectively. ANOVA completed across treatments within time periods, columns with the same letter are not significantly different (P < 0.1).



Fig. 5. Nitrogen mineralization in 30 day increments (0-30, 30-60, 60-90) under four treatments (NONE, NONE+N, OAT, OAT+N) at the Hancock Agricultural Experiment Station in 2015. Nitrogen treatments were 0 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> and 168 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>. Fertilizer applied during V4 and V8 growth stages 56 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> (between 0-30 days) and 112 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> (between 30-60 days), respectively. ANOVA completed across treatments within time periods, columns with the same letter are not significantly different (P < 0.1).



Fig. 6. Soil ammonium-N, nitrate-N, and plant available nitrogen (PAN) concentrations collected approximately every 10 days throughout the sweet corn growing season at the Hancock Agricultural Research Station in 2014. Treatment include no cover crop (NONE), no cover crop with 168 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> of N (NONE+N), oat cover crop (OAT), and oat cover crop with 168 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> of N (OAT+N). Arrows indicate timing of fertilizer applications at the V4 (56 kg-N ha<sup>-1</sup>) and V8 (112 kg-N ha<sup>-1</sup>) growth stages. Time points are every 9 – 13 days starting on 13 June and the last time point was at sweet corn harvest (11 September).



Fig. 7. Soil ammonium-N, nitrate-N, and plant available nitrogen (PAN) concentrations collected approximately every 10 days throughout the sweet corn growing season at the Hancock Agricultural Research Station in 2015. Treatment include no cover crop (NONE), no cover crop with 168 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> of N (NONE+N), oat cover crop (OAT), and oat cover crop with 168 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> of N (OAT+N). Arrows indicate timing of fertilizer applications at the V4 (56 kg-N ha<sup>-1</sup>) and V8 (112 kg-N ha<sup>-1</sup>) growth stages. Time points are every 9 – 13 days starting on 19 June and the last time point was at sweet corn harvest (11 September 2015).

## SAS Code

**N** Mineralization

data min1; input int blk trt \$ nmin; datalines; proc glimmix data=min1 plots=studentpanel; class blk trt; model nmin = trt; random blk; run; proc sort; by blk trt int; proc print; run; proc mixed; by int; class blk trt; model nmin = trt; random blk; lsmeans trt / diff; run; proc sort; by blk trt int; proc print; run; proc glimmix data=min2 plots=studentpanel; class blk trt; model nmin = trt; random blk; run; proc sort; by blk trt int; proc print; run; data min22; set min2; lognmin=log(nmin); run; proc glimmix data=min22 plots=studentpanel; class blk trt; model lognmin = trt; random blk; run; proc mixed; by int; class blk trt; model lognmin = trt; random blk; lsmeans trt / diff;

```
run;
proc sort; by blk trt int;
proc print;
run;
```

```
Sweet Corn Biomass
```

```
proc glimmix data=ear15 plots=studentpanel;
        class trt blk;
        model ear = trt;
        random blk;
proc print;
run;
data ear151; set ear15;
logear=log(ear);
run;
proc glimmix data=ear151 plots=studentpanel;
        class trt blk;
        model logear = trt;
        random blk;
run;
proc glm data=ear151;
   class trt blk;
   model ear = trt;
         random blk;
   means trt/ LSD LINES alpha=0.1;
   lsmeans trt/ PDIFF adjust=Tukey alpha=0.1;
run;
proc mixed data=ear151;
   class trt blk;
   model ear = trt;
         random blk;
   lsmeans trt/ PDIFF adjust=Tukey alpha=0.1;
ods output diffs=ppp lsmeans=mmm;
ods listing exclude diffs lsmeans;
run;
```

```
%include 'z:Kate\pdmix800.sas';
```

%pdmix800(ppp,mmm,alpha=.1,sort=yes); run;

Soil NO3 and NO4

random block block\*trt; run; proc sort; by block trt time; proc print; run; data bb; set b; logammonium=log(ammonium); run; proc glimmix data=bb plots=studentpanel; class block trt time; model logammonium = trt|time; random block block\*trt; run; proc sort; by block trt time; proc print; run; proc mixed; class block trt time; model logammonium = trt|time; random block block\*trt; repeated / subject=block\*trt type=sp(pow)(t); lsmeans trt\*time / diff slice=time; run; proc sort; by block trt time; proc print; run; proc mixed; class block trt time; model logammonium = trt|time; random block block\*trt; repeated / subject=block\*trt type=ante(1); lsmeans trt\*time / diff slice=time; run; proc sort; by block trt time; proc print; run; proc mixed; class block trt time; model logammonium = trt|time; random block block\*trt; repeated / subject=block\*trt type=cs; lsmeans trt\*time / diff slice=time; run; proc sort; by block trt time; proc print; run; proc mixed;

class block trt time; model logammonium = trt|time; random block block\*trt; repeated / subject=block\*trt type=csh; Ismeans trt\*time / diff slice=time; run; proc sort; by block trt time; proc print; run;

## Bibliography

- Andraski, T. W., and L. G. Bundy. 2005. "Cover Crop Effects on Corn Yield Response to Nitrogen on an Irrigated Sandy Soil." *Agronomy Journal* 97 (4): 1239–44. doi:10.2134/agronj2005.0052.
- Baggs, E. M., C. A. Watson, and R. M. Rees. 2000. "The Fate of Nitrogen from Incorporated Cover Crop and Green Manure Residues." *Nutrient Cycling in Agroecosystems* 56 (2): 153–63. doi:10.1023/A:1009825606341.
- Bero, Nicholas J., Matthew D. Ruark, and Birl Lowery. 2016. "Bromide and Chloride Tracer Application to Determine Sufficiency of Plot Size and Well Depth Placement to Capture Preferential Flow and Solute Leaching." *Geoderma* 262 (January): 94–100. doi:10.1016/j.geoderma.2015.08.001.
- Binkley, D., and S. C. Hart. 1989. "The Components of Nitrogen Availability Assessments in Forest Soils." *Advances in Soil Science* 10: 57–112.
- Brye, Kristofor R., John M. Norman, and Erik V. Nordheim. 2002. "Refinements to an In-Situ Soil Core Technique for Measuring Net Nitrogen Mineralization in Moist, Fertilized Agricultural Soil." *Agronomy Journal* 94 (4): 864–69. doi:10.2134/agronj2002.0864.
- "Wisconsin Annual Statistics Bulletin" 2016. Accessed April 11. http://www.nass.usda.gov/Statistics\_by\_State/Wisconsin/Publications/A nnual\_Statistical\_Bulletin/bulletin2014\_web.pdf.
- Bundy, Larry G., and Todd W. Andraski. 2005. "Recovery of Fertilizer Nitrogen in Crop Residues and Cover Crops on an Irrigated Sandy Soil." *Soil Science Society of America Journal* 69 (3): 640–48.
- Burkart, Michael R., and David E. James. 1999. "Agricultural-Nitrogen Contributions to Hypoxia in the Gulf of Mexico." *Journal of Environmental Quality* 28 (3): 850–59. doi:10.2134/jeq1999.00472425002800030016x.
- Cherr, C. M., J. M. S. Scholberg, and R. McSorley. 2006. "Green Manure as Nitrogen Source for Sweet Corn in a Warm-Temperate Environment." *Agronomy Journal* 98 (5): 1173–80. doi:10.2134/agronj2005.0036.
- Chivenge, P., B. Vanlauwe, R. Gentile, H. Wangechi, D. Mugendi, C. van Kessel, and J. Six. 2009. "Organic and Mineral Input Management to Enhance Crop Productivity in Central Kenya." *Agronomy Journal* 101 (5): 1266–75. doi:10.2134/agronj2008.0188x.
- Contreras-Govea, Francisco E., and Kenneth A. Albrecht. 2006. "Forage Production and Nutritive Value of Oat in Autumn and Early Summer." *Crop Science* 46 (6): 2382–86.
- Delgado, Jorge A., Ronald R. Riggenbach, Richard T. Sparks, Merlin A. Dillon, Lawrence M. Kawanabe, and Randall J. Ristau. 2001. "Evaluation of Nitrate-Nitrogen Transport in a Potato–Barley Rotation." *Soil Science Society of America Journal* 65 (3): 878. doi:10.2136/sssaj2001.653878x.
- Distefano, Jf, and Hl Gholz. 1986. "A Proposed Use of Ion-Exchange Resins to Measure Nitrogen Mineralization and Nitrification in Intact Soil Cores."

*Communications in Soil Science and Plant Analysis* 17 (9): 989–98. doi:10.1080/00103628609367767.

- Doane, T. A., and W. R. Horwath. 2003. "Spectrophotometric Determination of Nitrate with a Single Reagent." *Analytical Letters* 36 (12): 2713–22. doi:10.1081/AL-120024647.
- Drinking Water; Maximum Contaminant Level Goals and National Primarty Drinking Water Regulations for Lead and Copper; Final Rule, 59 Rules and Regulations 125-33860-33864 (Federal Register 1994). Print.
- Duffy, M., & Jodi, C. (n.d.). Enterprise Budget, Sweet Corn. *Iowa State University; University Extension.* Retrieved April 16, 2016, from http://www.agmrc.org/media/cms/budgetsheets\_sweetcorn2FINAL\_697 315E3311E0.pdf
- Eno, Charles F. 1960. "Nitrate Production in the Field by Incubating the Soil in Polyethylene Bags." *Soil Sci Soc Amer Proc* 24 ((4)): 277–79.
- Errebhi, M., C. J. Rosen, S. C. Gupta, and D. E. Birong. 1998. "Potato Yield Response and Nitrate Leaching as Influenced by Nitrogen Management." *Agronomy Journal* 90 (1): 10–15.
- Gentile, R., B. Vanlauwe, C. van Kessel, and J. Six. 2009. "Managing N Availability and Losses by Combining Fertilizer-N with Different Quality Residues in Kenya." *Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment* 131 (3–4): 308–14. doi:10.1016/j.agee.2009.02.003.
- Goolsby, Donald A., William A. Battaglin, Gregory B. Lawrence, Richard S. Artz, Brent T. Aulenbach, Richard P. Hooper, Dennis R. Keeney, and Gary J. Stensland. 1999. Flux and Sources of Nutrients in the Mississippi– Atchafalaya River Basin: Topic 3 Report for the Integrated Assessment on Hypoxia in the Gulf of Mexico. NOAA Coastal Ocean Program Decision Analysis Series No. 17. NOAA Coastal Ocean Program, Silver Spring, MD. 130 pp.
- "Hancock Agricultural Research Station." 2016. Accessed May 31. http://hancock.ars.wisc.edu/.
- Holcomb, Jess C., Dan M. Sullivan, Donald A. Horneck, and George H. Clough. 2011. "Effect of Irrigation Rate on Ammonia Volatilization." *Soil Science Society of America Journal* 75 (6): 2341–47.
- Hood-Nowotny, Rebecca, Nina Hinko-Najera Umana, Erich Inselbacher, Petra Oswald-Lachouani, and Wolfgang Wanek. 2010. "Alternative Methods for Measuring Inorganic, Organic, and Total Dissolved Nitrogen in Soil." *Soil Science Society of America Journal* 74 (3): 1018–27. doi:10.2136/sssaj2009.0389.
- Johnson, Heidi J., Jed B. Colquhoun, Alvin J. Bussan, and Carrie A. M. Laboski. 2012. "Estimating Nitrogen Mineralization of Composted Poultry Manure, Organic Fertilizers, and Green Manure Crops for Organic Sweet Corn Production on a Sandy Soil Under Laboratory Conditions." *HortTechnology*

22 (1): 37-43.

- Justic, D., Nn Rabalais, and Re Turner. 1995. "Stoichiometric Nutrient Balance and Origin of Coastal Eutrophication." *Marine Pollution Bulletin* 30 (1): 41–46. doi:10.1016/0025-326X(94)00105-I.
- Kaspar, T. C., D. B. Jaynes, T. B. Parkin, T. B. Moorman, and J. W. Singer. 2012. "Effectiveness of Oat and Rye Cover Crops in Reducing Nitrate Losses in Drainage Water." *Agricultural Water Management* 110 (July): 25–33. doi:10.1016/j.agwat.2012.03.010.
- Kraft, G. J., and W. Stites. 2003. "Nitrate Impacts on Groundwater from Irrigated-Vegetable Systems in a Humid North-Central US Sand Plain." *Agriculture Ecosystems & Environment* 100 (1): 63–74. doi:10.1016/S0167-8809(03)00172-5.
- Kumar, Virender, Daniel C. Brainard, and Robin R. Bellinder. 2009. "Effects of Spring-Sown Cover Crops on Establishment and Growth of Hairy Galinsoga (Galinsoga Ciliata) and Four Vegetable Crops." *HortScience* 44 (3): 730–36.
- Lupwayi, Newton Z., and Yoong K. Soon. 2015. "Carbon and Nitrogen Release from Legume Crop Residues for Three Subsequent Crops." *Soil Science Society of America Journal* 79 (6): 1650. doi:10.2136/sssaj2015.05.0198.
- O'Connell, S., W. Shi, J. M. Grossman, G. D. Hoyt, K. L. Fager, and N. G. Creamer. 2015. "Short-Term Nitrogen Mineralization from Warm-Season Cover Crops in Organic Farming Systems." *Plant and Soil* 396 (1-2): 353–67. doi:10.1007/s11104-015-2594-2.
- Olesen, Jorgen E., Margrethe Askegaard, and Ilse A. Rasmussen. 2009. "Winter Cereal Yields as Affected by Animal Manure and Green Manure in Organic Arable Farming." *European Journal of Agronomy* 30 (2): 119–28. doi:10.1016/j.eja.2008.08.002.
- Parr, M., J. M. Grossman, S. C. Reberg-Horton, C. Brinton, and C. Crozier. 2011. "Nitrogen Delivery from Legume Cover Crops in No-Till Organic Corn Production." *Agronomy Journal* 103 (6): 1578–90.
- Rabalais, Nancy, and Gene Turner. "HYPOXIA PRESS RELEASE" LOUISIANA UNIVERSITIES MARINE CONSORTIUM, 4 Aug. 2014. Web. 16 Apr. 2016.
- Radicetti, Emanuele, Roberto Mancinelli, Roberto Moscetti, and Enio Campiglia. 2016. "Management of Winter Cover Crop Residues under Different Tillage Conditions Affects Nitrogen Utilization Efficiency and Yield of Eggplant (Solanum Melanogena L.) in Mediterranean Environment." *Soil and Tillage Research* 155 (January): 329–38. doi:10.1016/j.still.2015.09.004.
- Raison, R. J., M. J. Connell, and P. K. Khanna. 1987. "Methodology for Studying Fluxes of Soil Mineral-N in Situ." *Soil Biology and Biochemistry* 19 (5): 521– 30. doi:10.1016/0038-0717(87)90094-0.

- Rawluk, C. D. L., C A Grant, and G J Racz. 2001. "Ammonia Volatilization from Soils Fertilized with Urea and Varying Rates of Urease Inhibitor NBPT." *Canadian Journal of Soil Science* 81 (2): 239–46. doi:10.4141/S00-052.
- Rosen, C. and Eliason, R. 2005. "Nutrient Management for Commercial Fruit & Vegetable Crops in Minnesota." 2016. Accessed April 13. http://www.extension.umn.edu/garden/fruit-vegetable/nutrientmanagement-for-commercial-fruit-and-vegetables-inmn/docs/5886\_full.pdf.
- Saffigna, P. G., D. R. Keeney, and C. B. Tanner. 1977. "Nitrogen, Chloride, and Water Balance with Irrigated Russet Burbank Potatoes in a Sandy Soil1." *Agronomy Journal* 69 (2): 251.

doi:10.2134/agronj1977.00021962006900020014x.

- Sainju, U. M, B. P Singh, and W. F Whitehead. 2002. "Long-Term Effects of Tillage, Cover Crops, and Nitrogen Fertilization on Organic Carbon and Nitrogen Concentrations in Sandy Loam Soils in Georgia, USA." Soil and Tillage Research 63 (3–4): 167–79. doi:10.1016/S0167-1987(01)00244-6.
- Saxton, A. M. 1998. A Macro for Converting Mean Separation Output to Letter Groupings in PROC MIXED. Cary: Sas Inst Inc.
- Shaw, B. 1994. "Nitrate in Wisconsin's Groundwater: Strategies and Challenges" Nitrogen conference proceedings. 2016. Accessed April 13. http://www.uwsp.edu/cnr
  - ap/watershed/Documents/nitrogen\_conferenceproceedings.pdf.
- Snapp, S. S., S. M. Swinton, and R. Labarta. 2005. "Evaluating Cover Crops for Benefits, Costs and Performance within Cropping System Niches." *Review and Interpretation* 97 (1): 322–32.
- Strong, D. T, and I. R. P Fillery. 2002. "Denitrification Response to Nitrate Concentrations in Sandy Soils." *Soil Biology and Biochemistry* 34 (7): 945– 54. doi:10.1016/S0038-0717(02)00026-3.
- Stute, J. K., and J. L. Posner. 1995. "Legume Cover Crops as a Nitrogen Source for Corn in an Oat-Corn Rotation." *Jpa* 8 (3): 385. doi:10.2134/jpa1995.0385.
- Thapa, Resham, Amitava Chatterjee, Jane M.F. Johnson, and Rakesh Awale. 2015. "Stabilized Nitrogen Fertilizers and Application Rate Influence Nitrogen Losses under Rainfed Spring Wheat." *Agronomy Journal* 107 (5): 1885. doi:10.2134/agronj15.0081.
- Thiessen Martens, Joanne R., Jeff W. Hoeppner, and Martin H. Entz. 2001.
  "Legume Cover Crops with Winter Cereals in Southern Manitoba: Establishment, Productivity, and Microclimate Effects." *Agronomy Journal* 93 (5): 1086–96. doi:10.2134/agronj2001.9351086x.
- Tonitto, C., M. B. David, and L. E. Drinkwater. 2006. "Replacing Bare Fallows with Cover Crops in Fertilizer-Intensive Cropping Systems: A Meta-Analysis of Crop Yield and N Dynamics." *Agriculture Ecosystems & Environment* 112 (1): 58–72. doi:10.1016/j.agee.2005.07.003.

- Venterea, Rodney T., Charles R. Hyatt, and Carl J. Rosen. 2011. "Fertilizer Management Effects on Nitrate Leaching and Indirect Nitrous Oxide Emissions in Irrigated Potato Production." *Journal of Environmental Quality* 40 (4): 1103–12.
- Vyn, Tony J., John G. Faber, and Ken J. Janovicek. 2000. "Cover Crop Effects on Nitrogen Availability to Corn Following Wheat." Agronomy Journal 92 (5): 915–24. doi:10.2134/agronj2000.925915x.
- Warncke, Darryl, Jon Dahl, Lee Jacobs, and Carrie Laboski. 2004. Extension Bulletin E2904. "Nutrient Recommendations for Vegetable Crops in Michigan" Veg Crops -- E-2934.pdf." n.d.
- West, J. R., M. D. Ruark, A. J. Bussan, J. B. Colquhoun, and E. M. Silva. 2016. "Nitrogen and Weed Management for Organic Sweet Corn Production on Loamy Sand." *Agronomy Journal* 108 (2): 758–69. doi:10.2134/agronj2015.0393.
- Wilhelm, Kelly, Brittney Rathsack, and James Bockheim. 2013. "Effects of Timber Harvest Intensity on Macronutrient Cycling in Oak-Dominated Stands on Sandy Soils of Northwest Wisconsin." *Forest Ecology and Management* 291 (March): 1–12. doi:10.1016/j.foreco.2012.10.047.
- "Wisconsin Geological & Natural History Survey » Ice Age Geology." 2016. Accessed May 25. https://wgnhs.uwex.edu/wisconsin-geology/ice-age/.
- "Wisconsin Groundwater Coordinating Council." 2016. Accessed April 12. http://dnr.wi.gov/topic/groundwater/documents/GCC/GwQuality/Nitrat e.pdf.
- Wu, Tian-Yun, B. L. Ma, and B. C. Liang. 2007. "Quantification of Seasonal Soil Nitrogen Mineralization for Corn Production in Eastern Canada." Nutrient Cycling in Agroecosystems 81 (3): 279–90. doi:10.1007/s10705-007-9163x.
- Zvomuya, Francis, Carl J. Rosen, and Michael P. Russelle. 2003. "Nitrate Leaching and Nitrogen Recovery Following Application of Polyolefin-Coated Urea to Potato." *Journal of Environmental Quality* 32 (2): 480–89. doi:10.2134/jeq2003.0480.

## **Chapter 4: Overall Conclusions and Future Work**

The findings of this study demonstrate no N benefit from spring planted cover crops on irrigated sandy soil. Our results also show the rapid mineralization and N loss potential in these systems, framing future N management focus around in-season application. Mineralization of oat cover crops was not significantly different from no cover crop treatments on a 30-day scale and our findings suggest that environmental conditions and variable biomass accumulation between years can speed mineralization to fewer than 10day cycles. Additionally, legume and oat cover crop combinations gave zero N credit to the subsequent sweet corn crop. These findings reiterate the narrow timeframe in irrigated sandy soil systems wherein both cover crop N is mineralized and sweet corn plant uptake is greatest.

As evident from our findings, mineralization in field conditions is challenging to predict. Fluctuations in soil microbial populations in response to soil moisture, temperature, organic matter composition, pH, and residual soil nutrients are just a portion of the factors impacting mineralization. Measuring the entire biological processing picture is nearly impossible in these environments, and the natural processes are just one part of the solution. The social aspect of N management also needs to be considered for truly comprehensive nutrient management recommendations. Optimizing yields while minimizing nutrient loss is a goal for all producers. However, with changes in production recommendations come questions of economic viability, social responsibility, human health, policy implications and a host of other considerations impacted in this complex system. The broader, agroecological implications of this study have not been fully explored and warrant further investigation. Application of these findings and consideration of their social and landscape impacts is critical.

Reduction of nitrate leaching and its impact on groundwater is a multifaceted issue. Wisconsin is a top vegetable producer in the U.S. and nutrient management recommendations play a crucial role in national water quality. Recommendation determination should be made by a team of multidisciplinary experts rather than a few environmental scientists. Understanding the biological processing behind N management is just one of many factors. In order to ensure the health of our nation's waters and the livelihoods that depend on them, policy and management recommendations should consider environmental and social impacts, alike.